HSS96

CORPORATION(S) NAME

	C T CORPORAT	ION	SYSTEM	-	
Req	uestor's Name 660 East Jef	fers	on Stre	et	
Add	ress Tallahassee,	FL	32301	(850)222-1092	٠.
Clty	State		Zip	Phone	

300003127893---7 -02/08/00--01107--006 *****70.00 *****70.00

•		
		Merser
Brooks Aca	wisition Corp.	
meraina into: Sa	feskin Cocmos	tion -100
3	i con from	产资。 二
	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	B TI
€		SER & IN
() Profit	·	
() NonProfit	() Amendment	Merger
() Limited Liability Company		
() Foreign ;	() Dissolution/Withdrawal	() Mark O
() Limited Partnership	() Annual Report	() Other
() Reinstatement	() Reservation	() Change of R.A.
() Limited Liability Partnershi	· · ·	() Fictitious Name
() Certified Copy *	() Photo Copies	() CUS
() Call When Ready	() Call if Problem	() After 4:30
() Walk In	() Will Wait	(-) Pick Up
() Mail Out	()	
Name	<u> </u>	
Availability	/ PLEASE	RETURN EXTRA COPY(S)
Document A	2/1	FILE STAMPED
Examiner A	/ B	THANKS
Updater ()		LAURA EARNEST
Verifier		
Acknowledgment	: -	
Tomomeograem		

CR2E031 (1-89)

W.P. Verifier

ARTICLES OF MERGER Merger Sheet

MERGING:

BROOKS ACQUISITION CORP., a Florida corporation P99000099361

INTO

SAFESKIN CORPORATION, a Florida entity, H58964.

File date: February 8, 2000

Corporate Specialist: Annette Ramsey

ARTICLES OF MERGER

David R. Murray, Chairman of the Board.

President

The following articles of merger are submitted in accordance with the Florida Bus Corporation Act, pursuant to section 607.1105, F.S. First: The name and jurisdiction of the <u>surviving</u> corporation is: Name Jurisdiction Safeskin Corporation Florida Second: The name and jurisdiction of the merging corporation is: Name Jurisdiction Brooks Acquisition Corp. Florida Third: The Plan of Merger is attached. The merger shall become effective on the date the Articles of Merger are filed with Fourth: the Department of State. The effective time is 4:00 P.M., Eastern Standard Time. The Plan of Merger was adopted by the shareholders of the surviving corporation on Fifth: February 8, 2000. The Plan of Merger was adopted by the sole shareholder of the merging corporation Sixth: on November 15, 1999. Seventh: SIGNATURES FOR EACH CORPORATION Name of Corporation Name of Individual and Title Safeskin Corporation David L. Morash, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Brooks Acquisition Corp.

ARTICLES OF MERGER

The following articles of merger are submitted in accordance with the Florida Business Corporation Act, pursuant to section 607.1105, F.S.

First: The name and jurisdiction of the <u>surviving</u> corporation is: Name **Jurisdiction** Safeskin Corporation Florida Second: The name and jurisdiction of the merging corporation is: Name Jurisdiction Brooks Acquisition Corp. Florida Third: The Plan of Merger is attached. Fourth: The merger shall become effective on the date the Articles of Merger are filed with the Department of State. The effective time is 4:00 P.M., Eastern Standard Time. Fifth: The Plan of Merger was adopted by the shareholders of the surviving corporation on February 8, 2000. Sixth: The Plan of Merger was adopted by the sole shareholder of the merging corporation on November 15, 1999. Seventh: SIGNATURES FOR EACH CORPORATION Name of Corporation Signature Name of Individual and Title Safeskin Corporation David L. Morash, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Day Och

Brooks Acquisition Corp.

David R. Murray, Chairman of the Board, President

PLAN OF MERGER

The following plan of merger is submitted in compliance with section 607.1101, F.S. and in accordance with the laws of any other applicable jurisdiction of incorporation.

FIRST:	The name and jurisdiction of the <u>surviving</u> corporation is:				
Name	-	Jurisdiction			
Safeskin Corp	ooration	Florida			
Second:	The name and jurisdic	ction of the merging corporation is:			
Name		Jurisdiction	. =		
Brooks Acqui	isition Corp.	Florida			
Third: The terms and conditions of the merger are as follows: The terms and conditions of the merger are set forth in the Agreement and Plan of Merger, attached hereto as Exhibit A.					

Fourth: The manner and basis of converting the shares of each corporation into shares, obligations, or other securities of the surviving corporation or any other corporation or, in whole or in part, into cash or other property and the manner and basis of converting rights to acquire shares of each corporation into rights to acquire shares, obligations, or other securities of the surviving or any other corporation or, in whole or in part, into cash or other property are contained in the Agreement and Plan of Merger, attached hereto as Exhibit A.

Fifth: Amendments to the articles of incorporation of the surviving corporation are attached as Exhibit B.

EXECUTION COPY

EXHIBIT A

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

Among

SAFESKIN CORPORATION,

KIMBERLY-CLARK CORPORATION

and

BROOKS ACQUISITION CORP.

Dated as of November 17, 1999

TABLE OF CONTENTS

RECITALS	
ARTICLE I	<u></u> -
THE MERGER; CLOSING; EFFECTIVE TIME 1.1. The Merger 1.2. Claring	
1.2. Closing 1.3. Effective Time 2	
1.4. Further Assurances	
ARTICLE II	
ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION AND BYLAWS	
OF THE SURVIVING CORPORATION 2.1. The Articles of Incorporation 3 2.2. The By-Laws	
ARTICLE III	
OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS OF THE SURVIVING CORPORATION 3.1. Directors 3.2. Officers 3	
ARTICLE IV4	
EFFECT OF THE MERGER ON CAPITAL STOCK; EXCHANGE OF CERTIFICATES 4 4.1. Effect on Capital Stock 4 4.2. Exchange of Certificates for Shares 4 4.3. Dissenters' Rights 7 4.4. Adjustments of Conversion Number 7	
ARTICLE V 8	
REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES 8 5.1. Representations and Warranties of the Company 8 5.2. Representations and Warranties of Parent and Merger Sub. 19	-
ARTICLE VI24	· - ·
COVENANTS 24 6.1. Interim Operations 24 6.2. Takeover Proposals 26 6.3. Information Supplied 27 6.4. Shareholders Meeting 28	

	Filings, Other Actions, Notification	
6.6.	Taxation)
6.7.	Access	9
	Affiliates	
6.9.	Stock Exchange Listing and Delisting) . ,
	Publicity	
	Stock Options, Employee Stock Purchase Plan and Benefits	
	Fees and Expenses	
	Indemnification, Directors' and Officers' Insurance	
6.14.	Takeover Statute	1
	Parent Vote	
	Notification of Certain Matters.	
6.17.	Real Estate Transfer and Gains Tax	5
	Additional Product Liability Insurance	
ARTICLE V	TI	
CONDITIO	NS	
	Conditions to Each Party's Obligation to Effect the Merger	
	Conditions to Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub	
	Conditions to Obligation of the Company	
7.5.	Conditions to Congation of the Company	
ADTICLEV	III	١
ARTICLE V	AAL taabaa aa ka k	,
TEDMINIAT	ION	,· =
P 1 "	Termination	, ,
	Effect of Termination 42	
0,4.	Bitect of Termination	
ADTICLE IN	Κ43	
ARTICLE IA	<u> </u>	
MISCELL AT	NEOUS AND GENERAL 43	
	Survival 43	
	Modification or Amendment	
	Waiver of Conditions	
	Counterparts	
	GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE, WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL 44	·
9.6.	Notices	
9.7.	Entire Agreement, No Other Representations	
9.8.	No Third Party Beneficiaries	
9.9.	Obligations of Parent and of the Company	
	Severability	
9.11.	Interpretation	
9.12.	Assignment	
	Specific Performance	
	Projections and Forward-Looking Information 47	

Exhibit A - Stockholder Agreements

Exhibit B - Company Option Agreement

Exhibit C - Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation

Exhibit D - Amendment to Company Rights Agreement

Exhibit E - Affiliates Letter

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER (hereinafter called this "Agreement") dated as of November 17, 1999, among Safeskin Corporation, a Florida corporation (the "Company"), Kimberly-Clark Corporation, a Delaware corporation ("Parent"), and Brooks Acquisition Corp., a Florida corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Parent ("Merger Sub," the Company and Merger Sub sometimes being hereinafter collectively referred to as the "Constituent Corporations").

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the respective Boards of Directors of each of Parent, Merger Sub and the Company have approved and declared advisable the merger of Merger Sub with and into the Company (the "Merger") and approved the Merger upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this agreement, whereby each issued and outstanding share of the Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share, of the Company (a "Share" or, collectively, the "Shares"), not owned directly or indirectly by Parent or the Company, will be converted into shares of Common Stock, \$1.25 par value, of Parent ("Parent Common Stock");

WHEREAS, the respective Boards of Directors of Parent and the Company have determined that the Merger is in furtherance of and consistent with their respective long-term business strategies and is fair to and in the best interests of their respective stockholders;

WHEREAS, it is intended that, for federal income tax purposes, the Merger shall qualify as a reorganization under the provisions of Section 368(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder (the "Code");

WHEREAS, for financial accounting purposes, it is intended that the Merger will be accounted for as a "purchase;"

WHEREAS, concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement and as a condition to Parent's willingness to enter into this Agreement, certain shareholders of the Company (the "Stockholders") have entered into an agreement with Parent, in the form attached hereto as Exhibit A (the "Company Stockholder Agreement"), pursuant to which each Stockholder has agreed, among other things, to vote the Shares held by such Stockholder in favor of the Merger;

WHEREAS, as a condition to Parent's willingness to enter into this Agreement, concurrently herewith: (i) the Company and Parent are entering into a Severance and Consulting Agreement, dated the date hereof, with Richard Jaffe, (ii) the Company and Parent are entering into a Consulting Agreement, dated the date hereof, with Neil K. Braverman, and (iii) the Company and Parent are entering into Retention Agreements with certain other officers and key employees of the Company, each dated as of the date hereof (collectively, such Severance and Consulting Agreement, Consulting Agreement and Retention Agreements are referred to herein as the "Executive Agreements");

WHEREAS, as a condition to Parent's willingness to enter into this Agreement, the Company and Parent are simultaneously entering into the option agreement attached hereto as Exhibit B (the "Company Option Agreement") pursuant to which the Company is granting an option to Parent to purchase Shares on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth therein; and

WHEREAS, the Company, Parent and Merger Sub desire to make certain representations, warranties, covenants and agreements in connection with this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises, and of the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements contained herein, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

THE MERGER; CLOSING; EFFECTIVE TIME

- 1.1. The Merger. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement and in accordance with the Florida Business Corporation Act, as amended (the "FBCA"), at the Effective Time (as defined in Section 1.3) Merger Sub shall be merged with and into the Company and the separate corporate existence of Merger Sub shall thereupon cease. The Company shall be the surviving corporation in the Merger (sometimes hereinafter referred to as the "Surviving Corporation"), and the separate corporate existence of the Company with all its rights, privileges, immunities, powers and franchises shall continue unaffected by the Merger, except as set forth in Articles II and III. The Merger shall have the effects specified in Section 607.1106 of the FBCA.
- 1.2. Closing. The closing of the Merger (the "Closing") shall take place (i) at the offices of Sidley & Austin, 717 North Harwood Avenue, Dallas, Texas 75201 at 9:00 A.M. on the third business day after the day on which the last to be fulfilled or waived of the conditions set forth in Article VII (other than those conditions that by their nature are to be satisfied at the Closing, but subject to the fulfillment or waiver of those conditions) shall be satisfied or waived in accordance with this Agreement or (ii) at such other place and time and/or on such other date as the Company and Parent may agree in writing (the "Closing Date").
- 1.3. Effective Time. As soon as practicable following the Closing, the Company and Parent will cause Articles of Merger (the "Florida Articles of Merger") to be executed, acknowledged and filed with the Secretary of State of Florida as provided in Section 607.1105 of the FBCA. The Merger shall become effective when the Florida Articles of Merger have been duly filed with the Secretary of State of Florida or, if otherwise agreed by the Company and Parent, such later date or time as is established by the Florida Articles of Merger (the "Effective Time").

1.4. Further Assurances. If, at any time after the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation shall consider or be advised that any deeds, bills of sale, assignments or assurances or any other acts, agreements or things are necessary, desirable or proper (i) to vest, perfect or confirm, of record or otherwise, in the Surviving Corporation its right, title and interest in, to or under any of the rights, privileges, powers, franchises, properties or assets of either of the Constituent Corporations or (ii) otherwise to carry out the purposes of this Agreement, the Surviving Corporation and its proper officers and directors or their designees shall be authorized to execute and deliver, in the name and on behalf of either Constituent Corporation, all such deeds, bills of sale, assignments and assurances and to do, in the name and on behalf of either Constituent Corporation, all such other acts and things as may be necessary, desirable or proper to vest, perfect or confirm the Surviving Corporation's right, title and interest in, to and under any of the rights, privileges, powers, franchises, properties or assets of such Constituent Corporation and otherwise to carry out the purposes of this Agreement.

ARTICLE II

ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION AND BY-LAWS OF THE SURVIVING CORPORATION

- 2.1. <u>The Articles of Incorporation</u>. The articles of incorporation of the Surviving Corporation (the "<u>Charter</u>") shall be amended and restated at the Effective Time to read as provided in <u>Exhibit C</u>.
- 2.2. The By-Laws. The by-laws of the Company in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be the by-laws of the Surviving Corporation (the "By-Laws"), until thereafter amended as provided therein or by applicable law.

ARTICLE III

OFFICERS AND DIRECTORS OF THE SURVIVING CORPORATION

- 3.1. <u>Directors</u>. The directors of Merger Sub immediately prior to the Effective Time shall, from and after the Effective Time, be the directors of the Surviving Corporation until their successors have been duly elected or appointed and qualified or until their earlier death, resignation or removal in accordance with the Charter and the By-Laws.
- 3.2. Officers. The officers of Merger Sub immediately prior to the Effective Time shall, from and after the Effective Time, be the officers of the Surviving Corporation until their successors have been duly elected or appointed and qualified or until their earlier death, resignation or removal in accordance with the Charter and the By-Laws.

ARTICLE IV

EFFECT OF THE MERGER ON CAPITAL STOCK; EXCHANGE OF CERTIFICATES

- 4.1. <u>Effect on Capital Stock</u>. At the Effective Time, as a result of the Merger and without any action on the part of the holder of any capital stock of the Company:
- Merger Consideration. Each Share issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (other than Shares owned by Parent, Merger Sub or any other direct or indirect subsidiary of Parent (collectively, the "Parent Companies") or Shares that are owned by the Company or any direct or indirect subsidiary of the Company and in each case not held on behalf of third parties (collectively, "Excluded Shares")) shall be converted into, and become exchangeable for, 0.1956 (the "Conversion Number") of a validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable share of Parent Common Stock, together with the corresponding fraction of a right (such rights being hereinafter referred to collectively as the "Parent Rights") to purchase shares of Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock of Parent (the "Parent Series A Preferred Stock") pursuant to the Rights Agreement, dated as of June 21, 1988, as amended and restated as of June 8, 1995 (as so amended and restated, the "Parent Rights Agreement") between Parent and The First National Bank of Boston, as Rights Agent. All references in this Agreement to Parent Common Stock to be received in accordance with the Merger shall be deemed, from and after the Effective Time, to include the associated Parent Rights. At the Effective Time, all Shares shall no longer be outstanding and shall be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist, and each certificate (a "Certificate") formerly representing any of such Shares (other than Excluded Shares) shall thereafter represent only the right to receive the shares of Parent Common Stock into which such Shares have been converted, the right to purchase the Parent Series A Preferred Stock pursuant to the Parent Rights Agreement and the right, if any, to receive pursuant to Section 4.2(e) cash in lieu of fractional shares into which such Shares have been converted pursuant to this Section 4.1(a) and any distribution or dividend pursuant to Section 4.2(c).
- (b) <u>Cancellation of Shares</u>. Each Excluded Share issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of the holder thereof, shall cease to be outstanding, shall be canceled and retired without payment of any consideration therefor and shall cease to exist.
- (c) Merger Sub. At the Effective Time, each share of Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Merger Sub issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into one share of the Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share, of the Surviving Corporation.

4.2. Exchange of Certificates for Shares.

(a) Exchange Agent. As of the Effective Time, Parent shall deposit, or shall cause to be deposited, with Boston Equiserve, L.P. or a commercial bank having capital of not less than \$5 billion selected by Parent with the Company's prior approval, which shall not be unreasonably withheld (the "Exchange Agent"), for the benefit of the holders of Shares,

certificates representing the shares of Parent Common Stock, and, after the Effective Time, if applicable, any cash, dividends or other distributions, with respect to the Parent Common Stock, to be issued or paid pursuant to the next to last sentence of Section 4.1(a) in exchange for Shares outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time upon due surrender of the Certificates (or affidavits of loss and, if reasonably required by Parent, indemnity bonds in lieu thereof) pursuant to the provisions of this Article IV (such certificates for shares of Parent Common Stock, together with the amount of any dividends or other distributions payable with respect thereto, being hereinafter referred to as the "Exchange Fund").

Exchange Procedures. Promptly after the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation shall cause the Exchange Agent to mail to each holder of record of Shares (other than holders of Excluded Shares) (i) a letter of transmittal specifying that delivery shall be effected, and risk of loss and title to the Certificates shall pass, only upon delivery of the Certificates (or affidavits of loss and, if reasonably required by Parent, indemnity bonds in lieu thereof) to the Exchange Agent, such letter of transmittal to be in such form and have such other provisions as Parent and the Company may reasonably agree, and (ii) instructions for use in effecting the surrender of the Certificates in exchange for (A) certificates representing shares of Parent Common Stock and (B) any unpaid dividends and other distributions and cash in lieu of fractional shares. Upon surrender of a Certificate for cancellation to the Exchange Agent together with such letter of transmittal, duly executed, the holder of such Certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor (x) a certificate representing that number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock that such holder is entitled to receive pursuant to this Article IV, (y) a check in the amount (after giving effect to any required tax withholdings) of (A) any cash in lieu of fractional shares plus (B) any unpaid non-stock dividends and any other dividends or other distributions that such holder has the right to receive pursuant to the provisions of this Article IV, and the Certificate so surrendered shall forthwith be canceled. No interest will be paid or accrued on any amount payable upon due surrender of the Certificates. In the event of a transfer of ownership of Shares that is not registered in the transfer records of the Company, a certificate representing the proper number of shares of Parent Common Stock, together with a check for any cash to be paid upon due surrender of the Certificate and any other dividends or distributions in respect thereof, may be issued and/or paid to such a transferee if the Certificate formerly representing such Shares is presented to the Exchange Agent, accompanied by all documents required to evidence and effect such transfer and to evidence that any applicable stock transfer taxes have been paid. If any certificate for shares of Parent Common Stock is to be issued in a name other than that in which the Certificate surrendered in exchange therefor is registered, it shall be a condition of such exchange that (i) the Person (as defined below) requesting such exchange shall pay any transfer or other taxes required by reason of the issuance of certificates for shares of Parent Common Stock in a name other than that of the registered holder of the Certificate surrendered, or shall establish to the satisfaction of Parent or the Exchange Agent that such tax has been paid or is not applicable, and (ii) the Certificate so surrendered shall be properly endorsed and otherwise in proper form for transfer. Parent or the Exchange Agent shall be entitled to deduct and withhold from the consideration otherwise payable pursuant to this Agreement to any holder of the Shares such amounts as Parent or the Exchange Agent are required to deduct and withhold under the Code, or any provision of state, local or foreign tax

law, with respect to the making of such payment. To the extent that amounts are so withheld by Parent or the Exchange Agent, such withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the holder of the Shares in respect of whom such deduction and withholding was made by Parent or the Exchange Agent.

As used in this Agreement, the term "Person" means any individual, corporation (including not-for-profit), general or limited partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, estate, trust, association, organization, Governmental Entity (as defined in Section 5.1(d)) or other entity of any kind or nature.

- Distributions with Respect to Unexchanged Shares: Voting. (i) All shares of Parent Common Stock to be delivered pursuant to the Merger shall be deemed issued and outstanding as of the Effective Time and whenever a dividend or other distribution is declared by Parent in respect of the Parent Common Stock, the record date for which is at or after the Effective Time, that declaration shall include dividends or other distributions in respect of all shares issuable pursuant to this Agreement, provided that no dividends or other distributions declared or made in respect of the Parent Common Stock with a record date that is 10 days or more after the Effective Time shall be paid to the holder of any unsurrendered Certificate with respect to the shares of Parent Common Stock represented thereby until the holder of such Certificate shall surrender such Certificate or affidavit of loss and, if reasonably required by Parent, indemnity bond in lieu thereof in accordance with this Article IV. Subject to the effect of applicable laws, following surrender of any such Certificate, there shall be issued and/or paid to the holder of the certificates representing whole shares of Parent Common Stock delivered in exchange therefor, without interest, (A) at the time of such surrender, the dividends or other distributions with a record date at or after the Effective Time theretofore payable with respect to such whole shares of Parent Common Stock and not paid and (B) at the appropriate payment date, the dividends or other distributions payable with respect to such whole shares of Parent Common Stock with a record date at or after the Effective Time but with a payment date subsequent to surrender.
- (ii) Holders of unsurrendered Certificates shall be entitled to vote after the Effective Time at any meeting of Parent stockholders the number of whole shares of Parent Common Stock represented by such Certificates, regardless of whether such holders have exchanged their Certificates.
- (d) <u>Transfers</u>. After the Effective Time, there shall be no transfers on the stock transfer books of the Company of the Shares that were outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time.
- (e) Fractional Shares. No certificates or scrip representing fractional shares of Parent Common Stock shall be issued upon the surrender for exchange of Certificates pursuant to this Article IV; no dividend or other distribution by Parent and no stock split, combination or reclassification shall relate to any such fractional share; and no such fractional share shall entitle the record or beneficial owner thereof to vote or to any other rights of a stockholder of Parent. In lieu of any such fractional share, each holder of Shares who would otherwise have been entitled thereto upon the surrender of Certificate(s) for exchange pursuant to this Article IV will be paid

an amount in cash (without interest) rounded up to the nearest whole cent, determined by multiplying (i) the per share closing price on the NYSE of Parent Common Stock (as reported in the NYSE Composite Transactions) on the date on which the Effective Time shall occur (or, if the Parent Common Stock shall not trade on the NYSE on such date, the first day of trading in Parent Common Stock on the NYSE thereafter) by (ii) the fraction of a share of Parent Common Stock to which such holder would otherwise be entitled.

- (f) Termination of Exchange Fund. Any portion of the Exchange Fund (including the proceeds of any investments thereof and any Parent Common Stock) that remains unclaimed by the shareholders of the Company for 180 days after the Effective Time shall be paid to Parent. Any shareholders of the Company who have not theretofore complied with this Article IV shall thereafter look only to Parent for payment of their shares of Parent Common Stock and any cash, dividends and other distributions in respect thereof payable and/or issuable pursuant to Section 4.1, Section 4.2(c) or Section 4.2(e) upon due surrender of their Certificates (or affidavits of loss and, if reasonably required by Parent, indemnity bonds in lieu thereof), in each case, without any interest thereon. Notwithstanding the foregoing, none of Parent, the Surviving Corporation, the Exchange Agent or any other Person shall be liable to any former holder of Shares for any amount properly delivered to a public official pursuant to applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar laws.
- (g) Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates. If any Certificate shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making and delivery to the Exchange Agent of an affidavit of that fact by the Person claiming such Certificate to be lost, stolen or destroyed, a properly completed letter of transmittal and, if reasonably required by Parent, the posting by such Person of a bond in customary amount as indemnity against any claim that may be made against it with respect to such Certificate, the Exchange Agent will deliver in exchange for such lost, stolen or destroyed Certificate the shares of Parent Common Stock and any cash payable and any unpaid dividends or other distributions in respect thereof pursuant to Section 4.2(c) or Section 4.2(e) upon due surrender of, and deliverable in respect of the Shares represented by, such Certificate pursuant to this Agreement.
- 4.3. <u>Dissenters' Rights</u>. In accordance with Section 607.1302 of the FBCA, no dissenter's rights shall be available to holders of Shares in connection with the Merger.
- 4.4. Adjustments of Conversion Number. If the Company changes the number of Shares or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for Shares, or Parent changes the number of shares of Parent Common Stock or securities convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for shares of Parent Common Stock, issued and outstanding prior to the Effective Time as a result of a reclassification, stock split (including a reverse split), dividend or distribution (other than quarterly cash dividends), recapitalization, merger (other than the Merger), subdivision, issuer tender or exchange offer for Parent's own shares (other than repurchases by Parent between the date hereof and the Effective Time of less than 5% of the outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock pursuant to Rule 10b-18, promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended), or other similar transaction with a materially dilutive effect, or if a record date with respect to any of the foregoing shall occur prior to the Effective Time, the Conversion Number shall be equitably adjusted.

-7-

ARTICLE V

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

- 5.1. Representations and Warranties of the Company. Except as set forth in the corresponding sections or subsections of the disclosure letter delivered to Parent by the Company on or prior to entering into this Agreement (the "Company Disclosure Letter"), the Company hereby represents and warrants to Parent and Merger Sub that:
- (a) Organization, Good Standing and Qualification. Each of the Company. and its Subsidiaries is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its respective jurisdiction of organization and has all requisite corporate or similar power and authority to own and operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business as presently conducted and is qualified to do business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation in each jurisdiction where the ownership or operation of its properties or conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified or in good standing is not reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect (as defined below). The Company has made available to Parent a complete and correct copy of the Company's and its Subsidiaries' articles or certificates of incorporation and bylaws, each as amended to date. The Company's and its Subsidiaries' articles or certificates of incorporation and bylaws so made available are in full force and effect.

As used in this Agreement, the terms (i) "Subsidiary" means, with respect to the Company, Parent or Merger Sub, as the case may be, any entity, whether incorporated or unincorporated, of which at least a majority of the securities or ownership interests having by their terms ordinary voting power to elect a majority of the Board of Directors or other persons performing similar functions is directly or indirectly owned or controlled by such party or by one or more of its respective Subsidiaries or by such party and any one or more of its respective Subsidiaries and (ii) "Company Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on the financial condition, properties or results of operations of the Company and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole; provided, however, that any such effect resulting from any change (A) in law, rule or regulation applicable to all companies and businesses generally, or to the disposable medical products industry specifically, or (B) in economic or business conditions generally, or in the disposable medical products industry specifically, shall not be considered when determining if a Company Material Adverse Effect has occurred; and provided, further, that any such effect resulting from the compliance by the Company with Section 6.1(c), (f) or (k) after the date hereof and prior to the Effective Time shall not be considered when determining if a Company Material Adverse Effect has occurred.

(b) <u>Capital Structure</u>. (i) As of the date hereof, the authorized capital stock of the Company consists of 80,000,000 Shares and 10,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock, par value \$.01 per share ("Company Preferred Stock"), of which 1,000,000 shares have been designated as "Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock" (the "Company Series A Preferred Stock").

- (ii) At the close of business on November 3, 1999:
 - (A) 53,516,809 Shares were issued and outstanding, all of which were validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and free of preemptive rights;
 - (B) no shares of Company Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding;
 - (C) no Shares were held in the treasury of the Company or by Subsidiaries of the Company;
 - (D) 5,748,070 Shares were subject to issuance upon the exercise of outstanding vested and exercisable stock options issued under the Company's Amended and Restated Equity Compensation Plan (the "Company Stock Option Plan");
 - (E) 4,706,612 Shares were subject to issuance upon the exercise of outstanding unvested stock options issued under the Company Stock Option Plan; and
 - (F) 1,000,000 Shares were reserved for issuance and unissued pursuant to the Company's Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "Company Stock Purchase Plan").
- (iii) Section 5.1 of the Company Disclosure Letter contains a correct and complete list as of the date of this Agreement of each outstanding option to purchase Shares issued under the Company Stock Option Plan or under any other plan or agreement (collectively, the "Company Stock Options"), including the holder, date of grant, exercise price and number of shares of Company Common Stock subject thereto and whether the option is vested and exercisable.
- (iv) Except for the Company Option Agreement, the Company Stock Options, the Company Stock Purchase Plan, the rights to purchase shares of the Company Series A. Preferred Stock (the "Company Rights") issued pursuant to the Rights Agreement dated as of December 18, 1996 (the "Company Rights Agreement") between the Company and American Stock Transfer and Trust Company, as Rights Agent, there are no options, warrants, calls, rights or agreements to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which any of them is bound obligating the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to issue, deliver or sell, or cause to be issued, delivered or sold, additional shares of capital stock of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or obligating the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to grant, extend or enter into any such option, warrant, call, right or agreement, and there are no outstanding contractual rights to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party the value of which is based on the value of

Shares. There are no outstanding contractual obligations of the Company or any Subsidiary to repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire any shares of Company Common Stock or any capital stock of or any equity interests in any Subsidiary.

- (v) Each outstanding share of capital stock of each Subsidiary of the Company is duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and, except as set forth in Section 5.1 of the Company Disclosure Letter, each such share is owned by the Company or another Subsidiary of the Company, free and clear of all security interests, liens, claims, pledges, options, rights of first refusal, agreements, limitations on voting rights, charges and other encumbrances of any nature whatsoever.
- (vi) The Company does not have outstanding any bonds, debentures, notes or other obligations the holders of which have the right to vote (or convertible into or exercisable for securities having the right to vote) with the shareholders of the Company on any matter.
- Corporate Authority: Approval and Fairness. As of the date hereof, the Board of Directors of the Company has duly approved this Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and the Executive Agreements and has resolved to recommend the adoption of this Agreement by the Company's shareholders and directed that this Agreement be submitted to the Company's shareholders for approval. The Company has all corporate power and authority to enter into this Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and the Executive Agreements and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, subject to the adoption of this Agreement by the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding Shares (the "Company Requisite Vote"). The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and the Executive Agreements by the Company and the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company, subject to adoption of this Agreement by the shareholders of the Company. This Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and the Executive Agreements have been duly executed and delivered by the Company and (assuming the valid authorization, execution and delivery of such agreements by each other party thereto) constitute valid and binding agreements of the Company enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms, except that enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability relating to or affecting creditors' rights (the "Bankruptcy Exception") and is subject to general equity principles (the "Equity Exception").
- (d) Governmental Filings, No Violations. (i) Other than the filings and/or notices (A) pursuant to Section 1.3, (B) under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended (the "HSR Act"), and comparable international antitrust laws, the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), (C) to comply with state securities or "blue-sky" laws, if any, and (D) required to be made with the Nasdaq Stock Market, no notices, reports or other filings are required to be made by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries with, nor are any consents, registrations, approvals, permits or authorizations required to be obtained by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries from, any governmental or regulatory authority, agency, commission, body or other governmental entity ("Governmental Entity"), in connection with the

execution and delivery of this Agreement or the Company Option Agreement by the Company and the consummation by the Company of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, except those that the failure to make or obtain are not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect or prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of the Company to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

- The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and the Executive Agreements by the Company do not, and the consummation by the Company of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby or thereby will not, constitute or result in (A) a breach or violation of, or a default under, the articles of incorporation or by-laws of the Company or the comparable governing instruments of any of its Subsidiaries, (B) a breach or violation of, or a default under, the acceleration of any obligations or the creation of a lien, pledge, security interest or other encumbrance on the assets of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (with or without notice, lapse of time or both) pursuant to, any loan or credit agreement, note, bond, indenture or other instrument evidencing indebtedness for borrowed money ("Debt Contracts") or any other agreement, lease, contract, arrangement or other obligation ("Other Contracts") binding upon the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any Law (as defined in Section 5.1(i)) or governmental or non-governmental permit or license to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is subject or any judgment, order or decree to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any of its properties is subject or (C) any change in the rights or obligations of any party under any of the Debt Contracts or Other Contracts, except, in the case of clause (B) or (C) above, for any breach, violation, default, acceleration, creation or change that, individually or in the aggregate, is not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect or prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of the Company to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Company Option Agreement.
- (iii) (A) There is no event of default, or event that, but for the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would constitute an event of default under any Debt Contract binding upon the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, and (B) there is no event of default, or event that, but for the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would constitute an event of default under any Other Contract binding upon the Company or any of its Subsidiaries which would, in the case of either clause (A) or (B), individually or in the aggregate, be reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect.
- (e) Company Reports, Financial Statements. Since December 31, 1997, the Company has filed all reports and other documents that it was required to file with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). Each registration statement, report, proxy statement or information statement (including exhibits, annexes and any amendments thereto) filed by it with the SEC (collectively, including any such reports filed subsequent to the date hereof, the "Company Reports") since December 31, 1997 was filed with the SEC electronically via and is available on the SEC's EDGAR system. As of their respective dates, the Company Reports did not, and any Company Reports filed with the SEC subsequent to the date hereof will not, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances in which they

-11-

were made, not misleading. Each of the consolidated balance sheets included in or incorporated by reference into the Company Reports (including the related notes and schedules) fairly presents, or will fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of the Company and its Subsidiaries as of its date and each of the consolidated statements of operations, shareholders' equity and of cash flows included in or incorporated by reference into the Company Reports (including any related notes and schedules) fairly presents, or will fairly present, in all material respects, the results of consolidated operations, shareholders' equity and cash flows, as the case may be, of the Company and its Subsidiaries for the periods set forth therein (subject, in the case of unaudited statements, to notes and normal year-end audit adjustments that will not be material in amount or effect), in each case in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") consistently applied during the periods involved, except as may be noted therein.

- (f) Absence of Certain Changes. Except as disclosed or reflected in the Company Reports filed prior to the date hereof or disclosed or reflected in the Company's 1998 audited financial statements, a copy of which has been furnished to Parent (the "Audited Financials"), since December 31, 1998 the Company and its Subsidiaries have conducted their respective businesses only in, and have not entered into or engaged in any material transaction other than in, the ordinary and usual course of such businesses and there has not been (i) any change in the financial condition, properties, business or results of operations of the Company and its Subsidiaries that, individually or in the aggregate, has had or is reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect; (ii) any damage, destruction or other casualty loss with respect to any asset or property owned, leased or otherwise used by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, whether or not covered by insurance except as is not reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect; (iii) any declaration, setting aside or payment of any dividend or other distribution in respect of the capital stock of the Company or (iv) any material change by the Company in accounting principles, practices or methods. Since December 31, 1998, except as provided for herein or as disclosed in the Company Reports filed prior to the date hereof or as disclosed or reflected in the Audited Financials, there has not been any increase in the compensation payable or that could become payable by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries to officers or key employees or any amendment of any of the Compensation and Benefit Plans (as defined in Section 5.1(h)) other than increases or amendments in the ordinary course.
- Reports filed prior to the date hereof or as disclosed in the Audited Financials, there are no (i) civil, criminal or administrative actions, suits, claims, hearings, investigations or proceedings pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or any current or former director or officer of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries (in their capacity as such) or (ii) obligations or liabilities, whether or not accrued, contingent or otherwise, including those relating to matters involving any Environmental Law (as defined in Section 5.1(k)), that, in the case of either clause (i) or (ii), individually or in the aggregate, are reasonably likely in either such case to have a Company Material Adverse Effect or prevent or materially burden or materially impair the ability of the Company to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or, the Company Option Agreement. Except as disclosed in the Company Reports filed prior to the date hereof or as disclosed in the Audited Financials, there are

-12-

no outstanding orders, judgments, injunctions, awards or decrees of any Governmental Entity against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, any of its or their properties, assets or business, or, to the knowledge of the executive officers of the Company, any of its or their current or former directors or officers (in their capacity as such), that is reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(h) Employee Matters.

- (i) Neither the Company nor its Subsidiaries has any labor contracts or collective bargaining agreements with respect to any persons employed by the Company or its Subsidiaries. Neither the Company nor its Subsidiaries has engaged in any unfair labor practice except as is not reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. As of the date hereof, there is no unfair labor practice complaint pending or, to the knowledge of the executive officers of the Company, threatened against the Company or any of its Subsidiaries. There is no labor strike, dispute, slowdown, or stoppage pending or, to the knowledge of the executive officers of the Company, threatened against the Company or its Subsidiaries, and neither the Company nor its Subsidiaries has experienced any primary work stoppage or labor difficulty involving its employees during the last three years, except in each case as is not reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.
- (ii) Set forth in Section 5.1(h) of the Company Disclosure Letter is a true and complete list of each bonus, deferred compensation, pension, retirement, profit-sharing, thrift, savings, employee stock ownership, stock bonus, stock purchase, restricted stock, stock option, employment, termination, severance, compensation, medical, health, welfare, fringe benefits or other plan, agreement, policy or arrangement which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries maintains, or as to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is or will be required to make any payment, for the benefit of any employee, director, former employee or former director of the Company and its Subsidiaries (the "Compensation and Benefit Plans"). The Company has delivered or made available to Parent with respect to each Compensation and Benefit Plan correct and complete copies, where applicable, of (i) all plan documents and amendments thereto, trust agreements and amendments thereto and insurance and annuity contracts and policies, (ii) the current summary plan description, (iii) the Annual Reports (Form 5500 series) and accompanying schedules, as filed, for the most recently completed two plan years for which such reports have been filed, (iv) the financial statements for the most recently completed two plan years for which statements have been prepared, (v) the most recent determination letter issued by the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") and the application submitted with respect to such letter, and (vi) all correspondence with the IRS or Department of Labor concerning any pending controversy. Any "change of control" or similar provisions contained in any Compensation and Benefit Plan are specifically identified in Section 5.1(h) of the Company Disclosure Letter.
- (iii) Except as set forth in Section 5.1(h) of the Company Disclosure Letter, all Compensation and Benefit Plans have been established and administered in all material respects in accordance with their terms and are in compliance in all material respects with all applicable laws, including the Code and the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974,

-13-

as amended ("ERISA"). Except as set forth in Section 5.1(h) of the Company Disclosure Letter, each Compensation and Benefit Plan that is an "employee pension benefit plan" within the meaning of Section 3(2) of ERISA (a "Pension Plan") and that is intended to be qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code has received a favorable determination letter from the IRS, and the Company is not aware as of the date hereof of any circumstances likely to result in revocation of any such favorable determination letter or of any circumstance indicating that any such plan is not so qualified in operation. As of the date hereof, there is no pending or, to the knowledge of the executive officers of the Company, material threatened litigation, claim (other than routine claims for benefits) or audit by any Person relating to the Compensation and Benefit Plans. To the knowledge of the executive officers of the Company, no prohibited transaction described in Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code has occurred which would be expected to result in material liability to the Company or its Subsidiaries.

- (iv) As of the date hereof, no liability under Subtitle C or D of Title IV of ERISA has been or is expected to be incurred by the Company or any Subsidiary with respect to any ongoing, frozen or terminated "single-employer plan", within the meaning of Section 4001(a)(15) of ERISA, currently or formerly maintained by any of them, or the single-employer plan of any entity which is considered one employer with the Company under Section 4001 of ERISA or Section 414 of the Code (an "ERISA Affiliate"). None of the Company, its Subsidiaries and their ERISA Affiliates have contributed, or been obligated to contribute, to a multiemployer plan under Subtitle E of Title IV or Section 302 of ERISA at any time, and no liability has been or is expected to be incurred by the Company or any Subsidiary with respect to any such plan. None of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any ERISA Affiliate contributes to or maintains a Pension Plan subject to Title IV of ERISA or has contributed to or maintained any such plan at any time during the six-year period prior to the date hereof.
- (v) Except as set forth in the Company Disclosure Letter, all contributions required to be made under the terms of any Compensation and Benefit Plan as of the date hereof have been timely made or have been reflected on the most recent consolidated balance sheet filed or incorporated by reference in the Company Reports prior to the date hereof
- (vi) Except as set forth in Section 5.1(h) of the Company Disclosure Letter and except as required under Part 6 of Title I of ERISA, neither the Company nor its Subsidiaries have any obligations for retiree health and life benefits under any Compensation and Benefit Plan.
- (vii) Except as contemplated by this Agreement or set forth in Section 5.1(h) of the Company Disclosure Letter, the consummation of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Company Option Agreement will not (x) entitle any employees of the Company or its Subsidiaries to severance pay or entitle them to severance pay upon their termination of employment, (y) accelerate the time of payment or vesting or trigger any payment of compensation or benefits under, or increase the amount payable or trigger any other material obligation pursuant to, any of the Compensation and Benefit Plans or the Stock Plans or (z) result in any material breach or violation of, or a material default under, any of the Compensation and Benefit Plans or the Stock Plans.

-14-

- Set forth in Section 5.1(h)(viii) of the Company Disclosure Letter is a list of each Compensation and Benefit Plan maintained for the benefit of persons who are employed or reside outside the United States of America (the "Company Foreign Benefit Plans"). The Company has delivered copies of each Company Foreign Benefit Plan to Parent. Each Company Foreign Benefit Plan is in compliance with and has been administered in compliance in all material respects with all applicable laws to which such plan is subject, and all contributions required to be made to each such plan under the terms of the plan or any contract or collective bargaining agreement or requirement of law have been made or accrued. Except as set forth in Section 5.1(h)(viii) of the Company Disclosure Letter, the fair market value of the assets of each funded Company Foreign Benefit Plan, the liability of each insurer for any Company Foreign Benefit Plan funded through insurance or the reserve shown on the Company's consolidated financial statements for any unfunded Company Foreign Benefit Plan, together with any accrued contributions, is sufficient to procure or provide for the projected benefit obligations, as of the Effective Time, with respect to all current and former participants in such plan, using reasonable, country specific actuarial assumptions and valuations, and no transaction contemplated by this Agreement shall cause such assets or insurance obligations or book reserve to be less than the projected benefit obligations.
- (i) Compliance with Laws, Permit. Except as set forth in the Company Reports filed prior to the date hereof, the businesses of each of the Company and its Subsidiaries are being conducted in compliance with applicable federal, state, local and foreign laws (collectively, "Laws"), except for such violations that, individually or in the aggregate, are not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect or prevent or materially burden or materially impair the ability of the Company to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Company Option Agreement. The Company and its Subsidiaries each has all permits, licenses, franchises, variances, exemptions, orders and other governmental authorizations, consents and approvals necessary to own or lease and operate their respective properties and conduct its business as presently conducted except those the absence of which are not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect or prevent or materially burden or materially impair the ability of the Company to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Company Option Agreement.
- (j) Takeover Statutes: Rights Agreement. (i) The Board of Directors of the Company has, to the extent such statutes are applicable, taken all action so as to render the provisions of Sections 607.0901 and 607.0902 of the FBCA inapplicable to the Merger, the Company Option Agreement and the Company Stockholder Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and the Company Stockholder Agreement. No other state takeover statute or regulation (each a "Takeover Statute") or similar charter or bylaw provisions are applicable to the Merger, this Agreement, the Company Option Agreement, the Company Stockholder Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.
- (ii) The amendment to the Company Rights Agreement in the form of Exhibit D has been duly approved by the Company's Board of Directors and duly executed and delivered by the Company.

-15-

(k) Environmental Matters. Except as disclosed in the Company Reports filed prior to the date hereof and except for such matters that, individually or in the aggregate, are not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect (i) to the knowledge of the Company, the Company and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws; (ii) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notices from any Governmental Entity or any other person or entity alleging the violation of any applicable Environmental Law (as defined below); (iii) the Company and its Subsidiaries are not the subject of any court order, administrative order or decree arising under any Environmental Law; (iv) to the knowledge of the executive officers of the Company, there has not been a release of Hazardous Substances (as defined below) on any of the properties owned or operated by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries; and (v) to the knowledge of the Company, neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has generated, stored, used, emitted, discharged or disposed of any Hazardous Substances in violation of or giving rise to liability under applicable Environmental Laws.

As used in this Agreement (i) the term "Environmental Law" means any federal, state or local law, statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, code, license, permit, order, decree or injunction relating to the protection of the environment (including air, water, soil and natural resources) or regulating or imposing standards of care with respect to the use, storage, handling, release or disposal of any Hazardous Substance, including petroleum; and (ii) the term "Hazardous Substance" means any substance listed, defined, designated, regulated or classified as hazardous, toxic or radioactive under any applicable Environmental Law, including petroleum and petroleum products.

- (1) Tax Matters. As of the date hereof, neither the Company nor any of its Affiliates (as defined below) has taken or agreed to take any action, nor do the executive officers of the Company have any knowledge of any fact or circumstance, that would prevent the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement from qualifying as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code. For purposes of this Agreement, an "Affiliate" of a party is a Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls or is controlled by or is under common control with it.
- Letter, the Company and each of its Subsidiaries (i) have prepared in good faith and duly and timely filed (taking into account any extension of time within which to file) all Tax Returns (as defined below) required to be filed by any of them; (ii) have paid all Taxes (as defined below) that are shown as due on such filed Tax Returns except for Taxes provided for in a reserve which is adequate for the payment of such Taxes and is reflected in the financial statements included in or incorporated by reference into the Company Reports filed prior to the date hereof or the books and records of the Company; and (iii) as of the date hereof, have not waived any statute of limitations with respect to Taxes or agreed to any extension of time with respect to a Tax assessment or deficiency. There are not, to the knowledge of the Company, any unresolved questions or claims concerning the Company's or any of its Subsidiaries' Tax liability that are reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect. As of the date hereof, except as set forth in Section 5.1(m) of the Company Disclosure Letter, there are no pending or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened audits, examinations, investigations or other proceedings

-16-

in respect of Taxes or Tax matters. The Company has made available to Parent true and correct copies of the United States federal income Tax Returns filed by the Company and its Subsidiaries for each of the years ended 1995, 1996, 1997 and 1998. The Company is not, nor has it ever been, a party to any Tax sharing agreement and has not assumed the Tax liability of any other person. Except as may be limited by the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the "regular" and, if applicable, "alternative minimum tax" net operating loss carryforwards of the Company and its Subsidiaries for each of the taxable years ended on or prior to December 31, 1998 (collectively, the "NOLs") are set forth (for each year) in the Company Disclosure Letter and are each available to the Company or the applicable Subsidiary for a period of fifteen taxable years from the end of the taxable year in which the applicable NOL was incurred; and except as may be limited as a result of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, immediately prior to the Effective Time, none of the NOLs will constitute separate return limitation year (SRLY) losses, consolidated return change of ownership (CRCO) losses or "dual consolidated losses" and none of the NOLs will be limited by sections 382 or 384 of the Code and the regulations thereunder. To the knowledge of the executive officers of the Company, the representations set forth in the Company Tax Certificate (as defined in Section 7.2(d)) attached to the Company Disclosure Letter are true and correct in all material respects.

As used in this Agreement (i) the term "Tax" (including, with correlative meaning, the terms "Taxes" and "Taxable") includes all federal, state, local and foreign income, profits, franchise, gross receipts, environmental, customs duty, capital stock, severance, stamp, payroll, sales, employment, unemployment, disability, use, property, withholding, excise, production, value added, occupancy and other taxes, duties or assessments of any nature whatsoever, together with all interest, penalties and additions imposed with respect to such amounts and any interest in respect of such penalties and additions, and (ii) the term "Tax Return" includes all returns and reports (including elections, declarations, disclosures, schedules, estimates and information returns) required to be supplied to a Tax authority relating to Taxes.

(n) Intellectual Property: Year 2000 Compliance.

- (i) The Company and/or its Subsidiaries owns all right, title and interest to, or has the right to use pursuant to a valid license (each of which licenses is listed under Section 5.1(n) of the Company Disclosure Letter), as the case may be, all Intellectual Property Rights (as defined below) used in the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries as presently conducted, except for any failure to own or right to use that, individually or in the aggregate, is not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect. None of the Intellectual Property Rights are subject to any lien of any third party recorded in the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office.
- (ii) All government grants of Intellectual Property Rights owned by the Company or any Subsidiary are valid and in force, except for any invalidity or unenforceability that, individually or in the aggregate, is not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect. All applications for government grants of Intellectual Property Rights filed by the Company or any Subsidiary are pending and in good standing, all without challenge of any kind, except for any lack of good standing or challenge that, individually or in the aggregate, is not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect. The Intellectual Property Rights

owned by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries are valid and enforceable, except for any invalidity or unenforceability that, individually or in the aggregate, is not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect. The Company or its Subsidiaries have the sole and exclusive right to bring actions for infringement, misappropriation or unauthorized use of Owned Software (as defined below) and the Intellectual Property Rights owned by the Company and its Subsidiaries, except for any rights that, individually or in the aggregate, are not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect.

- (iii) Except as is not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect:
- (A) neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries is, nor will the Company or any of its Subsidiaries be, as a result of the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the performance of its obligations hereunder, in violation of any license, sublicense or other agreement as to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party and pursuant to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is authorized to use any third-party Intellectual Property Rights or computer software programs or applications;
- (B) to the knowledge of the Company, there are no infringements, misappropriations or violations of any Intellectual Property Rights of any other person that has occurred or results in any way from the operations of the respective businesses of the Company or its Subsidiaries; no claim of any infringement, misappropriation or violation of any Intellectual Property Rights of any other person has been made or asserted in respect of the operations of the respective businesses of the Company or its Subsidiaries; and neither the Company nor any of its Subsidiaries has had notice of, nor does the Company have knowledge of any valid grounds for, any bona fide claim against the Company or its Subsidiaries that its Intellectual Property Rights, operations, activities, products, software, equipment, machinery or processes infringe, misappropriate or violate any Intellectual Property Rights of any other Person;
- (C) (i) the Company or its Subsidiaries have maintained and protected the software that each owns (the "Owned Software"), including all source code and system specifications associated with such software, with such measures as are reasonably necessary to protect the proprietary, trade secret or confidential information contained therein; and (ii) the executive officers of the Company do not know of any infringement, misappropriation or violation of any Intellectual Property Rights of any other person with respect to the Owned Software; and
- (D) all employees, agents, consultants, or contractors who have contributed to or participated in the creation or development of inventions, discoveries, trade secrets, copyrightable works or ideas on behalf of the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any predecessor in interest thereto, if and only if necessary to vest ownership rights in such material with the Company and/or the Subsidiaries, either: (a) is a party to a "work-for hire" agreement under which the Company or a Subsidiary (or such predecessor in interest, as applicable), is deemed to be the original owner/author of all property rights therein; or (b) has executed an assignment or an agreement to assign in favor of the Company or a Subsidiary (or such predecessor in interest, as applicable), all right, title and interest in such inventions, discoveries, trade secrets, copyrightable works, or ideas.

- (iv) The Company has paid all maintenance and annuity fees for all patents and patent applications that are material to the Company and its Subsidiaries.
- (v) The software, operations, systems and processes (including, to the knowledge of the Company, software, operations, systems and processes obtained from third parties) used in the conduct of the business of the Company and its Subsidiaries are Year 2000 Compliant except where the failure to be Year 2000 Compliant would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect on the Company and the Company has delivered to Parent true and correct copies of any consultant or other third-party reports prepared on behalf of the Company with respect to such compliance.
- (vi)As used in this Agreement, the term (i) "Intellectual Property Rights" means: (A) all United States and foreign patents, patent applications, continuations, continuations-in-part, continuing prosecution applications, divisions, reissues, patent disclosures, extensions, re-examinations, inventions (whether or not patentable) or improvements thereto; (B) all United States, state, foreign, and common law trademarks, service marks, domain names, logos, trade dress and trade names (including all assumed or fictitious names under which the Company and each Subsidiary is conducting its business), whether registered or unregistered, and pending applications to register the foregoing; (C) all United States and foreign copyrights, whether registered or unregistered and pending applications to register the same; and (D) all confidential ideas, trade secrets, know-how, concepts, methods, processes, formulae, reports, data, customer lists, mailing lists, business plans and other proprietary information; and (ii) "Year 2000 Compliant" means the ability of computers, computer software and computerized devices to process (including calculate, compare, sequence, display or store), transmit or receive date data from, into and between the twentieth and twenty-first centuries, and the years 1999 and 2000, and leap year calculations without error or malfunction.
- (o) <u>Brokers and Finders</u>. Neither the Company nor any of its officers, directors or employees has employed any broker or finder or incurred any liability for any brokerage fees, commissions or finders' fees in connection with the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except that the Company has employed Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated as its financial advisor, pursuant to arrangements which have been disclosed to Parent prior to the date hereof.
- 5.2. Representations and Warranties of Parent and Merger Sub. Except as set forth in the corresponding sections or subsections of the disclosure letter delivered to the Company by Parent on or prior to entering into this Agreement (the "Parent Disclosure Letter"), Parent and Merger Sub each hereby represents and warrants to the Company that:
- (a) <u>Capitalization of Merger Sub</u>. The authorized capital stock of Merger Sub consists of 100 shares of Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share, 100 shares of which are validly issued and outstanding. All of the issued and outstanding capital stock of Merger Sub is, and at the Effective Time will be, owned by Parent, and there are (i) no other shares of capital stock or voting securities of Merger Sub, (ii) no securities of Merger Sub convertible into or exchangeable for shares of capital stock or voting securities of Merger Sub and (iii) no options or other rights to acquire from Merger Sub, and no obligations of Merger Sub to issue, any capital

-19-

stock, voting securities or securities convertible into or exchangeable for capital stock or voting securities of Merger Sub. Merger Sub has not conducted any business prior to the date hereof and has no, and prior to the Effective Time will have no, assets, liabilities or obligations of any nature other than those incident to its formation and pursuant to this Agreement and the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(b) Organization, Good Standing and Qualification. Each of Parent and its Subsidiaries is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its respective jurisdiction of organization and has all requisite corporate or similar power and authority to own and operate its properties and assets and to carry on its business as presently conducted and is qualified to do business and is in good standing as a foreign corporation in each jurisdiction where the ownership or operation of its properties or conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified or in such good standing is not reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect (as defined below). Parent has made available to the Company a complete and correct copy of Parent's and Merger Sub's certificates of incorporation and by-laws, each as amended to the date hereof. Parent's and Merger Sub's certificates of incorporation and by-laws so made available are in full force and effect.

As used in this Agreement, the term "Parent Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on the financial condition, properties or results of operations of the Parent and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole; provided, however, that any such effect resulting from any change (A) in law, rule or regulation applicable to all companies and businesses generally or to the consumer products, tissue, paper or forest products industries specifically, or (B) in economic or business conditions generally, or in the consumer products, tissue, paper or forest products industries specifically, shall not be considered when determining if a Parent Material Adverse Effect has occurred.

Capital Structure. The authorized capital stock of Parent consists of (c) 1,200,000,000 shares of Parent Common Stock, and 20,000,000 shares of Preferred Stock, without par value (the "Parent Preferred Stock"), of which 2,000,000 shares have been designated as Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock (the "Parent Series A Preferred Stock"). As of November 8, 1999, 544,347,148 shares of Parent Common Stock were outstanding, and no shares of Parent Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding. All of the shares of Parent Common Stock deliverable in exchange for the Shares at the Effective Date in accordance with this Agreement and all of the shares of Parent Series A Preferred Stock deliverable to the holders of such Parent Common Stock pursuant to the Parent Rights Agreement if and when deliverable to them under the Parent Rights Agreement will be, when so issued, duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and free of preemptive rights. All of the outstanding shares of Parent Common Stock have been duly authorized and are validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable. Parent has no Parent Common Stock or Parent Preferred Stock reserved for issuance, except that, as of November 8, 1999, (i) there were 2,000,000 shares of Parent Series A Preferred Stock reserved for issuance under the Parent Rights Agreement, and (ii) there were not more than 20,457,146 options to purchase Parent Common Stock outstanding. Except as set forth above or in the Parent Reports (as defined in Section 5.2(f)), as of the date hereof there are no preemptive or other outstanding rights, options, warrants, conversion rights, redemption

rights, repurchase rights, agreements, arrangements or commitments by Parent to issue or to sell any shares of Parent Common Stock or Parent Preferred Stock or any securities or obligations convertible or exchangeable into or exercisable for, or giving any Person a right to subscribe for or acquire Parent Common Stock or Parent Preferred Stock, and no securities or obligation evidencing such rights are authorized, issued or outstanding.

(d) Corporate Authority.

- Agreement and the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and any Executive Agreements to which Parent is a party by Parent and, where applicable, Merger Sub and the consummation by Parent and Merger Sub of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of Parent and, where applicable, Merger Sub. This Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and any Executive Agreements to which Parent is a party have been duly executed and delivered by Parent and, where applicable, Merger Sub and (assuming the valid authorization, execution and delivery of such agreements by the other parties thereto) constitute the valid and binding agreements of Parent and, where applicable, Merger Sub, enforceable against each of Parent and, where applicable, Merger Sub in accordance with their terms, except that enforceability may be limited by the Bankruptcy Exception and is subject to the Equity Exception.
- (ii) Prior to the Effective Time, Parent will have taken all necessary action to permit it to deliver the number of shares of Parent Common Stock required to be delivered pursuant to Article IV.
- (e) Governmental Filings, No Violations. (i) Other than the filings and/or notices (A) pursuant to Section 1.3, (B) under the HSR Act, and comparable international antitrust laws, the Securities Act and the Exchange Act, (C) to comply with state securities or "blue sky" laws, if applicable (D) required to be made with the NYSE and (E) pursuant to Section 6.17, no notices, reports or other filings are required to be made by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, including Merger Sub, with, nor are any consents, registrations, approvals, permits or authorizations required to be obtained by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, including Merger Sub, from, any Governmental Entity, in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and any Executive Agreements to which Parent is a party by Parent and, where applicable, Merger Sub and the consummation by Parent and Merger Sub of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, except those that the failure to make or obtain are not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably likely to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect or prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.
- (ii) The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, the Company Option Agreement and any Executive Agreements to which it is a party by Parent and, where applicable, Merger Sub do not, and the consummation by Parent and Merger Sub of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby and thereby will not, constitute or result in (A) a breach or violation of, or a default under, the certificate of incorporation or by-laws of Parent or

Merger Sub or the comparable governing instruments of any of their respective Subsidiaries, (B) a breach or violation of, or a default under, or an acceleration of any obligations or the creation of a lien, pledge, security interest or other encumbrance on the assets of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (with or without notice, lapse of time or both) pursuant to, any Debt Contracts or Other Contracts binding upon Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any Law or governmental or non-governmental permit or license to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is subject or any judgment, order or decree to which the Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any of its properties is subject or (C) any change in the rights or obligations of any party under any such Debt Contracts or Other Contracts, except, in the case of clause (B) or (C) above, for any breach, violation, default, acceleration, creation or change that, individually or in the aggregate, is not reasonably likely to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect or prevent, materially delay or materially impair the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.

- Parent Reports, Financial Statements. Each registration statement, report, (f) proxy statement or information statement filed by Parent with the SEC since December 31, 1997 (including exhibits, annexes and any amendments thereto) (collectively, including any such reports filed subsequent to the date hereof, the "Parent Reports") was filed with the SEC electronically via and is available on the SEC's EDGAR system. As of their respective dates, the Parent Reports did not, and any Parent Reports filed with the SEC subsequent to the date hereof will not, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not misleading. Except as disclosed in the Parent Disclosure Letter, each of the consolidated balance sheets included in or incorporated by reference into the Parent Reports (including the related notes and schedules) fairly presents, or will fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Parent and its Subsidiaries as of its date and each of the consolidated statements of income and cash flows included in or incorporated by reference into the Parent Reports (including any related notes and schedules) fairly presents, or will fairly present, in all material respects, the results of operations and changes in financial position, as the case may be, of Parent and its Subsidiaries for the periods set forth therein (subject, in the case of unaudited statements, to notes and normal year-end audit adjustments that will not be material in amount or effect), in each case in accordance with GAAP consistently applied during the periods involved, except as may be noted therein.
- (g) Absence of Certain Changes. Except as disclosed in the Parent Reports filed prior to the date hereof, since December 31, 1998 Parent and its Subsidiaries have conducted their respective businesses only in, and have not entered into or engaged in any material transaction other than in the ordinary and usual course of business and there has not been (i) any change in the financial condition, properties, business or results of operations of Parent and its Subsidiaries that, individually or in the aggregate, has had or is reasonably likely to result in a Parent Material Adverse Effect; (ii) any damage, destruction or other casualty loss with respect to any asset or property owned, leased or otherwise used by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, whether or not covered by insurance, except as is not reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect; (iii) any material change by Parent in accounting principles, practices or methods; or (iv) any declaration, setting aside or payment of any dividend or other distribution in respect of the capital stock of Parent, except for dividends or other

-22-

distributions on its capital stock publicly announced prior to the date hereof or Parent's regular quarterly dividends or increases in such dividends which are not materially in excess of past practice.

- Litigation and Liabilities. Except as disclosed in the Parent Reports filed (h) prior to the date hereof, there are no (i) civil, criminal or administrative actions, suits, claims, hearings, investigations or proceedings pending or, to the knowledge of the executive officers of Parent, threatened against Parent or any of its Subsidiaries or any current or former director or officer of Parent or any of its Subsidiaries (in their capacity as such) or (ii) obligations or liabilities, whether or not accrued, contingent or otherwise, including those relating to matters involving any Environmental Law, that, in the case of either clause (i) or (ii), individually or in the aggregate, are reasonably likely, in either such case, to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect or prevent or materially burden or materially impair the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Except as disclosed in the Parent Reports filed prior to the date hereof, there are no outstanding orders, judgments, injunctions, awards or decrees of any Governmental Entity against the Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, any of its or their properties, assets or business, or, to the knowledge of the executive officers of the Parent, any of its or their current or former directors or officers (in their capacity as such), that is reasonably likely to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Parent Material Adverse Effect.
- (i) Compliance with Laws, Permits. Except as set forth in the Parent Reports filed prior to the date hereof, the businesses of each of Parent and its Subsidiaries are being conducted in compliance with applicable Laws, except for such violations that, individually or in the aggregate, are not reasonably likely to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect or prevent or materially burden or materially impair the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Parent and its Subsidiaries each has all permits, licenses, trademarks, patents, trade names, copyrights, service marks, franchises, variances, exemptions, orders and other governmental authorizations, consents and approvals necessary to own or lease and operate their respective properties and conduct its business as presently conducted except those the absence of which are not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably likely to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect or prevent or materially burden or materially impair the ability of Parent or Merger Sub to consummate the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (j) Environmental Matters. Except as disclosed in the Parent Reports filed prior to the date hereof and except for such matters that, individually or in the aggregate, are not reasonably likely to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect: (i) to the knowledge of the executive officers of Parent, Parent and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws; (ii) neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any written notice from any Governmental Entity or any other person or entity alleging the violation of any applicable Environmental Law; (iii) Parent and its Subsidiaries are not the subject of any court order, administrative order or decree arising under any Environmental Law; (iv) to the knowledge of the executive officers of Parent, there has not been a release of Hazardous Substances on any of the properties owned or operated by Parent or any of its Subsidiaries; and (v) to the knowledge of Parent, neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries has generated, stored, used, emitted, discharged

-23-

or disposed of any Hazardous Substances in violation of or giving rise to liability under applicable Environmental Laws.

- (k) <u>Tax Matters</u>. As of the date hereof, neither Parent nor any of its Affiliates has taken or agreed to take any action, nor do the executive officers of Parent have any knowledge of any fact or circumstance, that would prevent the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement from qualifying as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.
- (1) Ownership of Shares. Except as to Shares which may be acquired by Parent pursuant to the Company Option Agreement, neither Parent nor any of its Subsidiaries is the "Beneficial Owner" (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 of the Exchange Act) of any Shares.
- (m) <u>Brokers and Finders</u>. Neither Parent nor any of its officers, directors or employees has employed any broker or finder or incurred any liability for any brokerage fees, commissions or finders' fees in connection with the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

ARTICLE VI

COVENANTS

- 6.1. <u>Interim Operations</u>. The Company covenants and agrees as to itself and each of its Subsidiaries that, after the date hereof and prior to the Effective Time (unless Parent shall otherwise approve, and except as set forth in the Company Disclosure Letter or as otherwise expressly contemplated by this Agreement):
- (a) the business of it and its Subsidiaries shall be conducted in the ordinary and usual course and, to the extent consistent therewith, it and its Subsidiaries shall use all reasonable efforts to preserve its business organization intact and maintain its existing relations and goodwill with customers, suppliers, distributors, creditors, lessors, employees and business associates;
- (b) neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall (i) issue, sell, pledge, dispose of or encumber any capital stock owned by it or any of its Subsidiaries in any of its Subsidiaries or other Affiliates; (ii) amend its certificate or articles of incorporation or by-laws; (iii) split, combine or reclassify its outstanding shares of capital stock; (iv) declare, set aside or pay any dividend payable in cash, stock or property in respect of any capital stock other than dividends from its direct or indirect wholly-owned Subsidiaries; (v) repurchase, redeem or otherwise acquire, or permit any of its Subsidiaries to purchase or otherwise acquire, any shares of its capital stock or any securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for any shares of its capital stock; or (vi) redeem the Company Rights or amend the Company Rights Agreement;
- (c) neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall (i) issue, sell, pledge, dispose of or encumber any shares of, or securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for, or

options, warrants, calls, commitments or rights of any kind to acquire, any shares of its capital stock of any class (other than Shares issuable pursuant to options outstanding on November 15, 1999 under the Stock Plans); (ii) purchase, transfer, lease, sell, mortgage, pledge, dispose of or encumber any real property or effect any improvements or expansions thereon; (iii) other than in the ordinary and usual course of business, purchase, transfer, lease, license, guarantee, sell, mortgage, pledge, dispose of or encumber any other property or assets (including capital stock of any of its Subsidiaries) or incur or modify any material indebtedness or other liability; (iv) make or authorize or commit for any capital expenditures (including any significant changes to current projects) other than for those projects that are in the ordinary and usual course of business consistent with past practice and are identified for the fourth quarter of 1999 as set forth in Schedule 6.1(c) of the Company Disclosure Letter; or (v) by any means, make any acquisition of, or investment in, any business through acquisition of assets or stock of any other Person or entity;

- (d) except as may be required by applicable law, and except as provided in Section 6.11, neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall terminate, establish, adopt, enter into, make any new grants or awards under, amend or otherwise modify any Compensation and Benefit Plans or increase the salary, wage, bonus, severance, incentive or other compensation of any employees located in the United States or, except for salary or wage increases occurring in the ordinary and usual course of business and consistent with past practice, increase the salary, wage, bonus, severance, incentive or other compensation of any employees located outside of the United States;
- (e) neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall settle or compromise any material claims or litigation, and as to such litigation the Company will allow Parent to actively participate as a consultant and will provide Parent with regular reports regarding the status thereof;
- (f) neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall enter into, modify, amend or terminate any Debt Contract or, (i) except in the ordinary and usual course of business and subject to the provisions set forth in Section 6.1(f) of the Company Disclosure Letter and (ii) except as permitted by Section 6.1(c)(iv), enter into any material Other Contracts or modify, amend or terminate any of its material Other Contracts or waive, release or assign any material rights or claims;
- (g) neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall make any Tax election or permit any insurance policy naming it as a beneficiary or loss-payable payee to be canceled or terminated except in the ordinary and usual course of business, provided that neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall permit any such policy providing coverage for product liability, securities law claims or shareholder derivative claims to be terminated or canceled;
- (h) neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall take any action, other than reasonable and usual actions in the ordinary and usual course of business consistent with past practice, with respect to accounting policies or procedures, except as may be required by changes in GAAP (in which case the Company will so advise Parent in advance in writing);
- (i) neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall sell, transfer, assign or abandon any patents or trademarks which are owned or controlled directly or indirectly by the Company or

any of its Subsidiaries, except for any intercompany transfer among the Company and its Subsidiaries, in either case, in the ordinary and usual course of business;

- (j) neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall license or in any way encumber any patents or trademarks which are owned or controlled directly or indirectly by the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, except in the ordinary and usual course of business;
- (k) except as set forth in Section 6.1(k) of the Company Disclosure Letter, neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall make any new offer of distributor or other customer incentives or promotions that are different than those prevailing at the date hereof and each of it and its Subsidiaries shall use reasonable efforts to cause inventory levels at the Company's distributors to be maintained at the lowest practicable level consistent with meeting end-user demand;
- (I) neither it nor any of its Subsidiaries shall authorize or announce an intention to do any of the foregoing, or enter into any contract, agreement, commitment or arrangement to do any of the foregoing;
- (m) the Company shall promptly notify Parent if the Company or its Subsidiaries become aware of any material infringement by the Company or its Subsidiaries of the Intellectual Property Rights of any third party or any material infringement by a third party of the Company's or its Subsidiaries' Intellectual Property Rights; and
- (n) the Company shall timely pay all maintenance and annuity fees for its and its Subsidiaries' patents and patent applications.
- 6.2. Takeover Proposals. (a) From and after the date hereof, the Company shall not, and shall use its best efforts not to permit any of its directors, officers, employees, attorneys, financial advisors, agents or other representatives or those of any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly, solicit, initiate or knowingly encourage (including by way of furnishing information) any Takeover Proposal (as hereinafter defined) from any Person, or engage in or continue discussions or negotiations relating to any Takeover Proposal; provided, however, that the Company may engage in discussions or negotiations with, and furnish information to, any Person that makes a written Takeover Proposal in respect of which the Board of Directors of the Company concludes in good faith if consummated would constitute a Superior Proposal (as hereinafter defined), but only if the Board of Directors of the Company shall conclude in good faith, after receipt of advice from its outside counsel, that the failure to take such action would be inconsistent with the fiduciary obligations of such Board of Directors under applicable law; and provided further that notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein contained, the Board of Directors of the Company may take and disclose to the Company's shareholders a position contemplated by Rule 14e-2 promulgated under the Exchange Act, comply with Rule 14d-9 thereunder and make all disclosures required by applicable law in connection therewith. The Company shall as soon as practicable and in any event no later than the date on which such Takeover Proposal is presented to the Company's Board of Directors notify Parent of any Takeover Proposal received by it or any of its directors, officers, employees, attorneys, financial advisors, agents or other representatives or those of any of its Subsidiaries or the receipt by the

Company or any of the foregoing of any notice of any intention to make a Superior Proposal, including the identity of the person making such Takeover Proposal or intending to make a Superior Proposal and the material terms of any such Takeover Proposal. The Company will keep Parent fully informed of the status and details of any such Takeover Proposal or inquiry.

- **(b)** As used in this Agreement (i) "Takeover Proposal" means any proposal or offer (other than a proposal or offer by Parent or any of its Affiliates) by any Person relating to any actual or potential merger, consolidation or other business combination involving the Company or any of its Significant Subsidiaries (as defined below) or any acquisition in any manner (including by tender or exchange offer) of 15% or more of the outstanding capital stock of the Company or of any of its Significant Subsidiaries, or of the assets of the Company or its Subsidiaries comprising 15% or more of the assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole; (ii) "Superior Proposal" means a bona fide proposal or offer made by any Person (x) to acquire the Company pursuant to any tender or exchange offer or any acquisition of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries as a whole or (y) to enter into a merger, consolidation or other business combination with the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, in each case on terms which a majority of the members of the Board of Directors of the Company determines in good faith, after receipt of advice from its independent financial advisors, to be more favorable to the Company and its shareholders than the transactions contemplated hereby (including any revised transaction proposed by Parent pursuant to Section 8.1(f)); and (iii) "Significant Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary that would constitute a "significant subsidiary" within the meaning of Rule 1-02 of Regulation S-X of the SEC.
- (c) During the period from the date of this Agreement through the Effective Time, the Company shall not terminate, amend, modify or waive any provision of any confidentiality agreement pertaining to the Company or its Subsidiaries or any standstill agreement to which it or any of its Subsidiaries is a party. During such period, the Company shall enforce, to the fullest extent permitted under applicable law, but subject to the exercise by the Board of Directors of the Company of their fiduciary obligations after consultation with outside counsel, the provisions of any such agreement, including by obtaining injunctions to prevent any breaches of such agreements and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions thereof in any court of the United States of America or of any state having jurisdiction.
- 6.3. Information Supplied. The Company and Parent each agrees, as to itself and its Subsidiaries, that none of the information supplied or to be supplied by it or its Subsidiaries for inclusion or incorporation by reference in (i) the Registration Statement on Form S-4 to be filed with the SEC by Parent in connection with the issuance of shares of Parent Common Stock in the Merger (including the proxy statement and prospectus (the "Prospectus/Proxy Statement") constituting a part thereof) (the "S-4 Registration Statement") will, at the time the S-4 Registration Statement becomes effective under the Securities Act, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not misleading, and (ii) the Prospectus/Proxy Statement and any amendment or supplement thereto will, at the date of mailing to the Company's shareholders and at the time of the meeting of shareholders of the Company to be held in connection with the Merger, contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required

-27-

to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

- law and its articles of incorporation and by-laws, all action necessary to convene a meeting of holders of Shares (the "Shareholders Meeting") as promptly as practicable after the S-4 Registration Statement is declared effective to consider and vote upon the approval of this Agreement. The Company's Board of Directors shall recommend such approval and shall take all lawful action to solicit such approval; provided, however, that the Company's Board of Directors shall not be required to make, and shall be entitled to withdraw, such recommendation (and cease such solicitation) if such Board of Directors concludes in good faith, after receipt of advice from its outside counsel, that the making of, or the failure to withdraw, such recommendation would be inconsistent with the fiduciary obligations of such Board of Directors under applicable law.
- 6.5. Filings, Other Actions, Notification. (a) Parent and the Company shall promptly prepare and file with the SEC the Prospectus/Proxy Statement, and Parent shall prepare and file with the SEC the S-4 Registration Statement as promptly as practicable. Parent shall use its best efforts (and the Company shall cooperate therewith) to have the S-4 Registration Statement declared effective under the Securities Act as promptly as practicable after such filing, and promptly thereafter Parent and the Company shall mail the Prospectus/Proxy Statement to the shareholders of the Company. Parent shall also use its best efforts to obtain prior to the effective date of the S-4 Registration Statement all necessary state securities law or "blue sky" permits and approvals, if any, required in connection with the Merger and to consummate the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement and will pay all expenses incident thereto.
- (b) The Company and Parent each shall use its best efforts to cause to be delivered to the other party and its directors a letter of its independent auditors, dated (i) the date on which the S-4 Registration Statement shall become effective and (ii) the Closing Date, and addressed to the other party and its directors, in form and substance customary for "comfort" letters delivered by independent public accountants in connection with registration statements similar to the S-4 Registration Statement.
- shall cause their respective Subsidiaries to use) their respective best efforts to take or cause to be taken all actions, and do or cause to be done all things, necessary, proper or advisable on its part under this Agreement and applicable Laws to consummate and make effective the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement as soon as practicable, including preparing and filing as promptly as practicable all documentation to effect all necessary notices, reports and other filings and responding promptly to any requests for further information, in order to obtain as promptly as practicable all consents, registrations, approvals, permits and authorizations necessary or advisable to be obtained from any third party and/or any Governmental Entity in order to consummate the Merger or any of the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as practicable. Subject to applicable laws relating to the exchange of information, Parent and the Company shall have the right to review in advance, and to the extent practicable

each will consult the other on, all the information relating to the other and any of its respective Subsidiaries that appear in any filing made with, or written materials submitted to, any third party and/or any Governmental Entity in connection with the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement. In exercising the foregoing right, each of the Company and Parent shall act reasonably and as promptly as practicable.

- (d) The Company and Parent each shall, upon request by the other, furnish the other with all information concerning itself, its Subsidiaries, directors, officers and stockholders and such other matters as may be reasonably necessary or advisable in connection with the Prospectus/Proxy Statement, the S-4 Registration Statement or any other statement, filing, notice or application made by or on behalf of Parent, the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries to any third party and/or any Governmental Entity in connection with the Merger and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- (e) The Company and Parent each shall keep the other apprised of the status of matters relating to completion of the transactions contemplated hereby, including promptly furnishing the other with copies of notices or other communications received by Parent or the Company, as the case may be, or any of its Subsidiaries, from any third party and/or any Governmental Entity with respect to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement.
- 6.5, (i) the Company and Parent agree to provide promptly to any and all federal, state, local or foreign court or Government Entity with jurisdiction over enforcement of any applicable antitrust laws ("Government Antitrust Entity") information and documents requested by any Government Antitrust Entity or necessary, proper or advisable to permit consummation of the Merger and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Company Option Agreement; and (ii) in connection with any filing or submission or other action required to be made or taken by either Parent or the Company to effect the Merger and to consummate the other transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, the Company shall not, without Parent's prior written consent, commit to any divestiture transaction, and neither Parent nor any of its Affiliates shall be required to divest or hold separate or otherwise take or commit to take any action that limits its freedom of action with respect to, or its ability to retain, the Company or, in any material respect, any portions thereof or any of the business, product lines, properties or assets of Parent or any of its Affiliates.
- 6.6. <u>Taxation</u>. Subject to Section 6.2, neither Parent nor the Company shall take or cause to be taken any action, whether before or after the Effective Time, that would disqualify the Merger as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code.
- 6.7. Access. Upon reasonable notice, and except as may otherwise be required by applicable law, the Company shall (and shall cause its Subsidiaries to) afford Parent's officers, employees, counsel, accountants and other authorized representatives ("Representatives") access, during normal business hours throughout the period prior to the Effective Time, to its properties, books, contracts and records (including its audit work papers and related documents) and, during such period, shall (and shall cause its Subsidiaries to) furnish promptly to Parent all information

concerning its business, properties and personnel as may reasonably be requested, provided that no investigation pursuant to this Section shall affect or be deemed to modify any representation or warranty made by the Company, and provided, further, that the foregoing shall not require the Company to permit any inspection, or to disclose any information, that in the reasonable judgment of the Company, would conflict with applicable laws relating to the exchange of information or result in the disclosure of any trade secrets of it or third parties or violate any of its obligations with respect to confidentiality if the Company shall have used reasonable efforts to obtain the consent of such third party to such inspection or disclosure. All requests for information made pursuant to this Section shall be directed to an executive officer of the Company or such Person as may be designated by the Company's officers. In requesting information hereunder, Parent shall cause its Representatives to act in a manner reasonably designed to minimize, to the extent practicable, disruption of the normal business operations of the Company and its Subsidiaries. Parent and the Company shall each designate two representatives to meet on a monthly basis to discuss the Company's capital expenditures, inventory management, sales promotions, distribution arrangements, construction projects, group purchasing organization contracts, other material contracts, patent licenses and such other business matters concerning the Company's operations as are desired. All such information shall be governed by the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement (as defined in Section 8.2).

- 6.8. Affiliates. Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall deliver to Parent a list of names and addresses of those Persons who are, in the opinion of the Company, as of the time of the Shareholders Meeting, "affiliates" of the Company within the meaning of Rule 145 under the Securities Act. The Company shall provide to Parent such information and documents as Parent shall reasonably request for purposes of reviewing such list. There shall be added to such list the names and addresses of any other Person subsequently identified by either Parent or the Company as a Person who may be deemed to be such an affiliate of the Company; provided, however, that no such Person identified by Parent shall be added to the list of affiliates of the Company if Parent shall receive from the Company, on or before the date of the Shareholders Meeting, an opinion of counsel reasonably satisfactory to Parent to the effect that such Person is not such an affiliate. The Company shall exercise its best efforts to deliver or cause to be delivered to Parent, prior to the date of the Shareholders Meeting, from each affiliate of the Company identified in the foregoing list (as the same may be supplemented as aforesaid), a letter dated as of the Closing Date substantially in the form attached as Exhibit E (the "Affiliates Letter"). Parent shall not be required to maintain the effectiveness of the S-4 Registration Statement or any other registration statement under the Securities Act for the purposes of resale of Parent Common Stock by such affiliates received in the Merger and the certificates representing Parent Common Stock received by such affiliates shall bear a customary legend regarding applicable Securities Act restrictions and the provisions of this Section.
- 6.9. Stock Exchange Listing and Delisting. Parent shall use its best efforts to cause the shares of Parent Common Stock to be issued in the Merger to be approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance, prior to the Closing Date. The Surviving Corporation shall use its best efforts to cause the Shares to no longer be quoted on the Nasdaq Stock Market and de-registered under the Exchange Act as soon as practicable following the Effective Time.

-30-

6.10. <u>Publicity</u>. The initial press releases by Parent and the Company concerning this Agreement and the transaction contemplated hereby shall be mutually agreed as to content prior to issuance and thereafter the Company and Parent shall consult with each other prior to issuing any press releases or otherwise making public announcements with respect to the Merger and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement and prior to making any filings with any third party and/or any Governmental Entity (including any national securities exchange) with respect thereto, except as may be required by law or by obligations pursuant to any listing agreement with or rules of any national securities exchange.

6.11. Stock Options, Employee Stock Purchase Plan and Benefits.

Stock Options. (i) Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall take all action necessary to permit each current or former employee or director of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries who holds a Company Stock Option to elect in writing, not later than 10 days prior to the Effective Time, that each and every Company Stock Option held by such option holder immediately prior to the Effective Time shall become and represent an option to purchase the number of shares of Parent Common Stock (a "Substitute Option"), decreased to the nearest whole share, determined by multiplying the number of shares of Company Common Stock subject to such Company Stock Option immediately prior to the Effective Time by the Conversion Number, at an exercise price per share of Parent Common Stock (increased to the nearest whole cent) equal to the exercise price per share of Company Common Stock immediately prior to the Effective Time divided by the Conversion Number. Parent shall pay cash to the holders of Substitute Options in lieu of issuing fractional shares of Parent Common Stock upon the exercise thereof. After the Effective Time, each Substitute Option shall be exercisable upon substantially the same terms and conditions as were applicable to the related Company Stock Option immediately prior to the Effective Time, except as follows. By electing a Substitute Option, each such option holder shall agree that the Substitute Option shall be exercisable in accordance with the vesting schedule in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, without regard to any acceleration of exercisability otherwise applicable under the Company Stock Option Plan or any agreement thereunder as a result of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except as described below. Except as otherwise set forth in an Executive Agreement, Parent shall cause each Substitute Option to be fully exercisable if the employment or service of the holder of such option is terminated by the Company or one of its Subsidiaries without cause (including a director ceasing to serve as a member of the Company's Board of Directors as a result of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement) at the Effective Time, within one year after the Effective Time, or during the term of an Executive Agreement between the Company and such option holder. Except as otherwise set forth in an Executive Agreement, each Substitute Option shall be exercisable following the termination of the option holder's employment or service with the Company or one of its Subsidiaries without cause for the period ending 90 days after the date of such termination or, if later, 90 days after the expiration of a reasonable period of time after the Effective Time, not longer than 30 days, during which the options are subject to exercise restrictions for administrative reasons; provided, however, that no Substitute Option shall be exercisable later than 10 years (or five years, in the case of an option with a five year term) after the date such option was granted by the Company.

- (ii) Prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall take all action necessary to cause each Company Stock Option outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, whether or not then exercisable, that does not become a Substitute Option pursuant to Section 6.11(a)(i) to be cancelled immediately after the Effective Time, in consideration for which the holder thereof shall be entitled to receive a cash payment from the Company equal to the product of (A) the number of shares subject to such Company Stock Option (whether or not exercisable) times (B) the excess, if any, of \$12.00 over the exercise price of such Company Stock Option. The Committee, within the meaning of the Company Stock Option Plan, shall take all action necessary to authorize the cash payments required under the preceding sentence, including the designation of an appropriate 60-day period during which the "Change in Control Price" within the meaning of the Company Stock Option Plan is determined. The Company shall withhold from each payment pursuant to this Section 6.11(a)(ii) all applicable federal, state and local Taxes required to be withheld in respect of such payment. The amounts payable pursuant to this Section 6.11(a)(ii) shall be paid as soon as reasonably practicable following the Effective Time.
- (iii) Parent shall take all corporate action necessary to reserve for issuance a sufficient number of shares of Parent Common Stock for delivery upon exercise of the Substitute Options. Not later than 30 days after the Effective Time, Parent shall file a registration statement on Form S-8 with respect to the shares of Parent Common Stock subject to the Substitute Options and shall use its best efforts to maintain the effectiveness of such registration statement (and maintain the current status of the related prospectus) for so long as the Substitute Options remain outstanding.
- (iv) All written materials provided to holders of outstanding Company Stock Options describing the election rights prescribed by this Section 6.11(a) shall be subject to prior approval of Parent, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- (b) Employee Stock Purchase Plan. Prior to the Effective Time, the Board of Directors (or, if appropriate, any committee thereof) shall cause the Company Stock Purchase Plan and all rights thereunder to terminate, with the effect of such termination being that no offering period and no purchase period shall commence under such plan.
- months following the Effective Time, the employees of the Company and its Subsidiaries in the United States (the "Employees") will be provided with employee benefit plans and programs that are no less favorable in value in the aggregate, as determined by Parent in good faith in accordance with any reasonable method customarily used by Parent for making benefit comparisons, to those provided to the Employees immediately prior to the Effective Time, as set forth in Section 5.1(h)(ii) of the Company Disclosure Letter, excluding the Stock Plans provided that nothing in this Agreement shall limit the right of Parent or the Surviving Corporation to amend, terminate or discontinue any particular employee benefit plan or program in accordance with the terms thereof. Employees who become participants in any employee benefit plan or program of the Parent or any of its Subsidiaries, excluding any program with respect to retiree medical or retiree life insurance benefits, will be given credit under such plans and programs, for purposes of eligibility and vesting thereunder, for all service with the Company or its Subsidiaries.

-32-

Parent agrees that it shall, and shall cause the Surviving Corporation to, honor all employment and severance agreements disclosed in Section 6.11 of the Company Disclosure Letter (except to the extent such employment and severance agreements are superseded as of the date hereof pursuant to the Executive Agreements or are amended after the date hereof in contravention of Section 6.1(d) of this Agreement) in accordance with the terms thereof and subject to the rights of termination provided therein.

6.12. Fees and Expenses. Except as otherwise provided in this Section 6.12 or in Section 8.2, whether or not the Merger shall be consummated, all costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, including the fees and disbursements of counsel, financial advisors, accountants, actuaries and consultants, shall be paid by the party incurring such costs and expenses, provided that all expenses incurred in connection with the filing fees for the Prospectus/Proxy Statement and the Registration Statement on Form S-4 and the printing and mailing of the Prospectus/Proxy Statement shall be shared equally by Parent and the Company.

6.13. Indemnification, Directors' and Officers' Insurance.

- (a) Parent shall indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted under applicable law (and Parent shall also advance expenses as incurred to the fullest extent permitted under applicable law provided the Person to whom expenses are advanced provides an undertaking to repay such advances if it is ultimately determined that such Person is not entitled to indemnification), each present and former director and officer of the Company and its Subsidiaries (collectively, the "Indemnified Parties") against any costs or expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees), judgments, fines, losses, claims, damages or liabilities (collectively, "Costs") incurred in connection with any claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, arising out of or pertaining to matters existing or occurring at or prior to the Effective Time, including the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided, that Parent shall not have any obligation hereunder to any Indemnified Party (i) if and when a court of competent jurisdiction shall ultimately determine, and such determination shall have become final, that the indemnification of such Indemnified Party in the manner contemplated hereby is prohibited by applicable law, or (ii) if such matter is attributable to the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Indemnified Party. All rights to indemnification in respect of any such claim or claims shall continue until final disposition of any and all such claims.
- (b) Any Indemnified Party wishing to claim indemnification under Section 6.13(a), upon learning of any such claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation, shall promptly notify Parent thereof, but the failure to so notify shall not relieve Parent of any liability it may have to such Indemnified Party unless (and only to the extent) such failure materially prejudices the indemnifying party. In the event of any such claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation (whether arising before or after the Effective Time), (i) Parent or the Surviving Corporation shall have the right to assume the defense thereof and Parent shall not be liable to such Indemnified Parties for any legal expenses of other counsel or any other expenses subsequently incurred by such Indemnified Parties in connection with the defense thereof, except that if Parent or the Surviving Corporation elects not to assume such defense or counsel for the Indemnified Parties

-33-

advises that there are issues which raise conflicts of interest between Parent or the Surviving Corporation and the Indemnified Parties, the Indemnified Parties may retain counsel satisfactory to them, and Parent or the Surviving Corporation shall pay all reasonable fees and expenses of such counsel for the Indemnified Parties promptly as statements therefor are received; provided, however, that Parent shall be obligated pursuant to this Section 6.13(b) to pay for only one firm of counsel for all Indemnified Parties in any jurisdiction unless the use of one counsel for such Indemnified Parties would create a conflict of interest, (ii) the Indemnified Parties will cooperate in the defense of any such matter and (iii) Parent shall not be liable for any settlement effected without its prior written consent. If such indemnity is not available with respect to any Indemnified Party, then the Surviving Corporation and the Indemnified Party shall contribute to the amount payable in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect relative faults and benefits.

- (c) The Surviving Corporation shall use its best efforts to maintain the Company's existing officers' and directors' liability insurance ("D&O Insurance") for a period of six years from and after the Effective Time; provided, however, that the Surviving Corporation shall not be required to pay an annual premium for D&O Insurance in excess of two times the last annual premium paid by the Company prior to the date hereof, and that if the existing D&O Insurance expires, is terminated or canceled during such six-year period, the Surviving Corporation will use its best efforts to obtain as much substantially similar D&O Insurance as can be obtained for the remainder of such period but in no event for a premium in excess (on an annualized basis) of two times such current premium.
- (d) If the Surviving Corporation or any of its successors or assigns (i) shall consolidate with or merge into any other corporation or entity and shall not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger or (ii) shall transfer all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any individual, corporation or other entity, then, and in each such case, proper provisions shall be made so that the successors and assigns of the Surviving Corporation shall assume all of the obligations set forth in this Section.
- (e) The provisions of this Section are intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, each of the Indemnified Parties, their heirs, their representatives and assigns.
- 6.14. Takeover Statute. If any Takeover Statute is or may become applicable to the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the Company Stockholder Agreement or the Company Option Agreement, each of Parent and the Company and its Board of Directors shall grant such approvals and take such actions as are necessary so that such transactions may be consummated as promptly as practicable on the terms contemplated by this Agreement, the Company Stockholder Agreement and the Company Option Agreement or by the Merger and otherwise act to eliminate or minimize the effects of such statute or regulation on such transactions.
- 6.15. <u>Parent Vote</u>. Parent shall vote (or consent with respect to) or cause to be voted (or a consent to be given with respect to) any Shares and any shares of common stock of Merger Sub beneficially owned by it or any of its Affiliates or with respect to which it or any of its Affiliates has the power (by agreement, proxy or otherwise) to cause to be voted (or to provide a

-34-

consent), in favor of the adoption and approval of this Agreement at any meeting of shareholders of the Company or Merger Sub, respectively, at which this Agreement shall be submitted for adoption and approval and at all adjournments or postponements thereof (or, if applicable, by any action of shareholders of either the Company or Merger Sub by consent in lieu of a meeting).

- 6.16. Notification of Certain Matters. Parent shall give prompt notice to the Company, and the Company shall give prompt notice to Parent, of (i) the occurrence or non-occurrence of any event, the occurrence or non-occurrence of which would cause (A) any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement to be untrue or inaccurate in any material respect or (B) any covenant, condition or agreement contained in this Agreement not to be complied with or satisfied in any material respect; and (ii) any failure of Parent or the Company, as the case may be, to comply with any covenant or agreement to be complied with by it hereunder in any material respect; provided, however, that the delivery of any notice pursuant to this Section 6.16 shall not limit or otherwise affect the remedies available hereunder to the party receiving such notice.
- 6.17. Real Estate Transfer and Gains Tax. Either the Company or the Surviving Corporation shall pay all state or local Taxes, if any (collectively, the "Gains Taxes"), attributable to the transfer of the beneficial ownership of the Company's and its Subsidiaries' real properties, and any penalties or interest with respect thereto, payable in connection with the consummation of the Merger. The Company shall cooperate with Parent in the filing of any returns with respect to the Gains Taxes, including supplying in a timely manner a complete list of all real property interests held by the Company and its Subsidiaries and any information with respect to such properties that is reasonably necessary to complete such returns. The portion of the consideration allocable to the real properties of the Company and its Subsidiaries shall be determined by Parent in its reasonable discretion. The shareholders of the Company shall be deemed to have agreed to be bound by the allocation established pursuant to this Section 6.17 in the preparation of any return with respect to the Gains Taxes.
- 6.18. Additional Product Liability Insurance. The Company shall use its best efforts to obtain on or before the Closing Date, at a reasonable cost to the Company (provided, that, such cost shall not exceed the amount set forth in Section 6.18 of the Company Disclosure Letter), an admitted policy of insurance issued by a licensed or non-admitted insurance company with a Best rating of at least "A" providing coverage for product liability of \$50 million, which would be excess to, and would follow the form of, the insurance policies of the Company described in Section 6.18 of the Company Disclosure Letter, provided, that prior to obtaining such policy, the Company shall give notice to Parent of the cost thereof and the Company shall not obtain such insurance policy if Parent determines that the Company should not do so. If the cost of such policy reflected in such notice is less than the amount set forth in Section 6.18 of the Company Disclosure Letter and the Company does not obtain such policy because of such determination by Parent, then Parent shall be deemed to have waived the condition regarding obtaining such policy set forth in Section 7.2(b) as a condition to the closing obligations of Parent and Merger Sub.

-35-

ARTICLE VII

CONDITIONS

- 7.1. Conditions to Each Party's Obligation to Effect the Merger. The respective obligation of each party to effect the Merger is subject to the satisfaction or waiver at or prior to the Effective Time of each of the following conditions:
- (a) <u>Shareholder Approval</u>. This Agreement shall have been duly approved by holders of Shares constituting the Company Requisite Vote and shall have been duly approved by the sole shareholder of Merger Sub in accordance with applicable law and the articles of incorporation and by-laws of each such corporation.
- (b) NYSE Listing. The shares of Parent Common Stock deliverable to the Company shareholders pursuant to this Agreement shall have been authorized for listing on the NYSE upon official notice of issuance.
- (c) Regulatory Consents. The waiting period applicable to the consummation of the Merger under the HSR Act shall have expired or been terminated and, other than the filing provided for in Section 1.3, all notices, reports and other filings required to be made prior to the Effective Time by the Company or Parent or any of their respective Subsidiaries with, and all consents, registrations, approvals, permits and authorizations required to be obtained prior to the Effective Time by the Company or Parent or any of their respective Subsidiaries from, any Governmental Entity (collectively, "Governmental Consents") in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Merger and the other transactions contemplated hereby by the Company, Parent and Merger Sub shall have been made or obtained (as the case may be), except those that the failure to make or to obtain are not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect or a Parent Material Adverse Effect.
- (d) <u>Litigation</u>. No court or Governmental Entity of competent jurisdiction shall have enacted, issued, promulgated, enforced or entered any law, statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, judgment, decree, injunction or other order (whether temporary, preliminary or permanent) that is in effect and restrains, enjoins or otherwise prohibits consummation of the Merger (collectively, an "<u>Order</u>").
- (e) S-4. The S-4 Registration Statement shall have become effective under the Securities Act. No stop order suspending the effectiveness of the S-4 Registration Statement shall have been issued, and no proceedings for that purpose shall have been initiated or be threatened, by the SEC.
- (f) <u>Blue Sky Approval</u>. Parent shall have received all state securities and "blue sky" permits and approvals, if any, necessary to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby.

- 7.2. <u>Conditions to Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub</u>. The obligations of Parent and Merger Sub to effect the Merger are also subject to the satisfaction or waiver by Parent at or prior to the Effective Time of the following conditions:
- (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations and warranties of the Company contained in this Agreement that is qualified by materiality shall, to the extent qualified by materiality, have been true and correct when made and shall be true and correct at and as of the Closing Date as if made at and as of the Closing Date and each of such representations and warranties that is not so qualified shall have been true and correct in all material respects when made and shall be true and correct in all material respects at and as of the Closing Date as if made at and as of the Closing Date, in each case except as contemplated or permitted by this Agreement (and any failure of a representation or warranty to be true due to compliance with Section 6.1(c), (f) or (k) will not result in the failure of this condition to be satisfied); and Parent shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of the Company by its Chief Executive Officer and its Chief Financial Officer to such effect.
- (b) <u>Performance of Obligations of the Company</u>. The Company shall have performed in all material respects all obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing Date (including obtaining the insurance policy contemplated by Section 6.18 for a cost not exceeding the amount contemplated in Section 6.18) and Parent shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of the Company by its Chief Executive Officer and its Chief Financial Officer to such effect.
- (c) <u>Consents Under Agreements</u>. The Company shall have obtained the consent or approval of each Person whose consent or approval shall be required under any Debt Contract or Other Contract to which the Company or any of its Subsidiaries is a party, except those for which the failure to obtain such consent or approval, individually or in the aggregate, is not reasonably likely to have a Company Material Adverse Effect.
- (d) <u>Tax Opinion</u>. Parent shall have received an opinion of Sidley & Austin dated the Closing Date, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Parent, substantially to the effect that, for federal income tax purposes:
- (i) The Merger will constitute a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, and the Company, Merger Sub and Parent will each be a party to such reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(b) of the Code.
- (ii) No gain or loss will be recognized by Parent or the Company as a result of the Merger.
- (iii) No gain or loss will be recognized by the shareholders of the Company upon the exchange of their Shares solely for shares of Parent Common Stock pursuant to the Merger, except with respect to cash, if any, received in lieu of fractional shares of Parent Common Stock.

- (iv) The aggregate tax basis of the shares of Parent Common Stock received by a shareholder solely in exchange for Shares pursuant to the Merger (including fractional shares of Parent Common Stock for which cash is received) will be the same as the aggregate tax basis of the Shares exchanged therefor.
- (v) The holding period for shares of Parent Common Stock received by a shareholder solely in exchange for Shares pursuant to the Merger will include the holding period that such Shares were held by the shareholder, provided such Shares were held as capital assets by such shareholder at the Effective Time.
- (vi) A shareholder of the Company who receives cash in lieu of a fractional share of Parent Common Stock will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference, if any, between such shareholder's basis in such fractional share and the amount of cash received.

In rendering such opinion, Sidley & Austin may receive and rely upon representations contained in a certificate of Parent (the "Parent Tax Certificate") substantially in the form attached to the Parent Disclosure Letter, a certificate of the Company (the "Company Tax Certificate") substantially in the form attached to the Company Disclosure Letter and other appropriate certificates of Parent, the Company and others.

- 7.3. Conditions to Obligation of the Company. The obligation of the Company to effect the Merger is also subject to the satisfaction or waiver by the Company at or prior to the Effective Time of the following conditions:
- (a) Representations and Warranties. Each of the representations and warranties of Parent and Merger Sub contained in this Agreement that is qualified by materiality shall, to the extent qualified by materiality, have been true and correct when made and shall be true and correct at and as of the Closing Date as if made at and as of the Closing Date and each of such representations and warranties that is not so qualified shall have been true and correct in all material respects when made and shall be true and correct in all material respects at and as of the Closing Date as if made at and as of the Closing Date, in each case except as contemplated or permitted by this Agreement; and the Company shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of Parent by its Chief Executive Officer and its Chief Financial Officer.
- (b) <u>Performance of Obligations of Parent and Merger Sub</u>. Each of Parent and Merger Sub shall have performed in all material respects all obligations required to be performed by it under this Agreement at or prior to the Closing Date and the Company shall have received a certificate signed on behalf of Parent by its Chief Executive Officer and its Chief Financial Officer to such effect.

- (c) <u>Consents Under Agreements</u>. Parent shall have obtained the consent or approval of each Person whose consent or approval shall be required in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement under any Debt Contract or Other Contract to which Parent or any of its Subsidiaries is a party, except those for which failure to obtain such consents and approvals, individually or in the aggregate, is not reasonably likely to have a Parent Material Adverse Effect.
- (d) <u>Tax Opinion</u>. The Company shall have received an opinion of Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP, dated the Closing Date, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Company, substantially to the effect that, for federal income tax purposes:
- (i) The Merger will constitute a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, and the Company, Merger Sub and Parent will each be a party to such reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(b) of the Code.
- (ii) No gain or loss will be recognized by Parent or the Company as a result of the Merger.
- (iii) No gain or loss will be recognized by the shareholders of the Company upon the exchange of their Shares solely for shares of Parent Common Stock pursuant to the Merger, except with respect to cash, if any, received in lieu of fractional shares of Parent Common Stock.
- (iv) The aggregate tax basis of the shares of Parent Common Stock received by a shareholder solely in exchange for Shares pursuant to the Merger (including fractional shares of Parent Common Stock for which cash is received) will be the same as the aggregate tax basis of the Shares exchanged therefor.
- (v) The holding period for shares of Parent Common Stock received by a shareholder solely in exchange for Shares pursuant to the Merger will include the holding period that such Shares were held by the stockholder, provided such Shares were held as capital assets by such shareholders at the Effective Time.
- (vi) A shareholder of the Company who receives cash in lieu of a fractional share of Parent Common Stock will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference, if any, between such shareholder's basis in such fractional share and the amount of cash received.

In rendering such opinion, Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP may receive and rely upon representations contained in a certificate of Parent substantially in the form of the Parent Tax Certificate, a certificate of the Company substantially in the form of the Company Tax Certificate and other appropriate certificates of Parent, the Company and others.

ARTICLE VIII

TERMINATION

- 8.1. <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated, and the Merger abandoned, at any time prior to the Effective Time, whether before or after any approval by the shareholders of Merger Sub or the Company of the matters presented in connection with the Merger:
 - (a) by mutual written consent of Parent and the Company;
- (b) by Parent, by written notice to the Company, if (i) the Company shall have failed to comply in any material respect with any of its covenants or agreements contained in this Agreement required to be complied with prior to the date of such termination, which failure to comply has not been cured within 20 business days after receipt by the Company of written notice of such failure to comply or (ii) the shareholders of the Company shall not approve the Merger at the Shareholders Meeting or any adjournment thereof,
- (c) by the Company, by written notice to Parent, if (i) Parent or Merger Sub shall have failed to comply in any material respect with any of its respective covenants or agreements contained in this Agreement required to be complied with prior to the date of such termination, which failure to comply has not been cured within 20 business days after receipt by Parent of written notice of such failure to comply or (ii) the shareholders of the Company shall not approve the Merger at the Shareholders Meeting or any adjournment thereof,
- (d) by either Parent or the Company, by written notice from the terminating party to the other parties, if there has been (i) a breach by the other (or Merger Sub if the Company is the terminating party) of any representation or warranty made as of the date hereof that is not qualified by reference to a Material Adverse Effect, the effect of which has a Company Material Adverse Effect or a Parent Material Adverse Effect, as the case may be, or (ii) a breach by the other (or Merger Sub if the Company is the terminating party) of any representation or warranty made as of the date hereof that is qualified by reference to a Material Adverse Effect, in each case, which breach has not been cured (if capable of being cured) within 20 business days after receipt by the breaching party of written notice of the breach; provided that any breach of a representation or warranty of the Company due to compliance with Section 6.1(c), (f) or (k) shall not be grounds for termination of this Agreement by Parent pursuant to this Section 8.1(d);
- (e) by either Parent or the Company, by written notice from the terminating party to the other parties if (i) the Merger has not been effected on or prior to the close of business on May 31, 2000, whether such date is before or after the date of approval by the shareholders of the Company; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this clause (e) shall not be available to any party whose failure to fulfill any obligation of this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Merger to have occurred

on or prior to such date; or (ii) any court or other Governmental Entity having jurisdiction over a party hereto shall have issued an injunction, order, decree or ruling or taken any other action permanently enjoining, restraining or otherwise prohibiting the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and such order, decree, ruling or other action shall have become final and nonappealable;

- (f) by the Company, by written notice to Parent, if the Board of Directors of the Company shall determine in good faith that a Takeover Proposal constitutes a Superior Proposal; provided, however, that the Company may not terminate this Agreement pursuant to this clause (f) unless (i) five business days shall have elapsed after delivery to Parent of a written notice of such determination by such Board of Directors and at all reasonable times during such five business day period the Company shall have provided Parent a reasonable opportunity, during such five business day period, to propose a modification of the terms and conditions of this Agreement so that a business combination between the Company and Parent (or an Affiliate of Parent) may be effected, and (ii) at the end of such five business day period such Board of Directors shall continue to believe in good faith, after receipt of advice from its outside counsel, that such Takeover Proposal constitutes a Superior Proposal and the failure to terminate this Agreement and enter into a definitive acquisition, merger or similar agreement to effect such Superior Proposal would be inconsistent with the fiduciary obligations of such Board of Directors under applicable law; and (iii) simultaneously therewith the Company shall enter into a definitive acquisition, merger or similar agreement to effect such Superior Proposal:
- by Parent, by written notice to the Company, if (i) the Board of Directors of the Company shall not have recommended the Merger to the Company's shareholders, or shall have resolved not to make such recommendation, or shall have modified in a manner adverse to Parent or rescinded its recommendation of the Merger to the Company's shareholders as being advisable and fair to and in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders, or shall have modified in a manner adverse to Parent or rescinded its approval of the Agreement, or shall have resolved to do any of the foregoing. (ii) the Board of Directors of the Company shall have recommended to the shareholders of the Company any Takeover Proposal (other than by Parent or an Affiliate of Parent) or shall have resolved to do so, (iii) any Person (other than Parent or an Affiliate of Parent) acquires Beneficial Ownership (as defined in the Company Option Agreement) of 15% or more of the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company, (iv) a tender offer or exchange offer (other than by Parent or an Affiliate of Parent) for 15% or more of the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company is commenced, and the Board of Directors of the Company fails to recommend against acceptance of such tender offer or exchange offer by its shareholders within the ten business day period (or such shorter period) required by Section 14e-2 of the Exchange Act (the taking of no position by the expiration of such ten business day period (or such shorter period) with respect to the acceptance of such tender offer or exchange offer by its shareholders constituting such a failure), or (v) the Company or any of its Subsidiaries, without having received prior written consent from Parent, shall have entered into, authorized, recommended, proposed, or publicly announced its intention to enter into, authorize, recommend or propose to its shareholders an agreement, arrangement, understanding or letter of intent with any Person (other than Parent or any of its Affiliates) to (A) effect a merger or consolidation or similar transaction involving the Company or any of its Significant Subsidiaries, (B) purchase, lease, or otherwise acquire all or a substantial portion of the assets of the Company or any of its

Subsidiaries comprising 15% or more of the assets of the Company and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or (C) purchase or otherwise acquire (including by way of merger, consolidation, share exchange or similar transaction) Beneficial Ownership (as defined in the Company Option Agreement) of securities representing 15% or more of the voting power of the Company (in each case other than any such merger, consolidation, purchase, lease or other transaction involving only the Company and one or more of its Subsidiaries or involving only any two or more of its Subsidiaries); and

(h) by Parent or the Company, by written notice to the other party, if ten business days elapse after all the conditions set forth in Article VII (other than conditions that by their nature are to be satisfied at the Closing) shall be satisfied or waived and the Closing shall not have occurred through no fault of the terminating party.

The right of Parent or the Company to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 8.1 shall remain operative and in full force and effect regardless of any investigation made by or on behalf of such party, whether prior to or after the execution of this Agreement.

8.2. Effect of Termination. (a) In the event of the termination of this Agreement by either Parent or the Company as provided in Section 8.1, this Agreement shall forthwith become void without any liability hereunder on the part of the Company, Parent, Merger Sub or their respective directors or officers, except that the agreements of the Company, Parent and Merger Sub contained in Section 6.12 (Expenses) and this Section 8.2, in Article IX and in the Confidentiality Agreements dated July 16, 1999 and October 12, 1999 between Parent and the Company (the "Confidentiality Agreements") shall survive any such termination; provided, however, that nothing contained in this Section 8.2 shall relieve any party hereto from any liability for any breach of this Agreement.

(b) If:

- (i) a Purchase Event (as defined in the Company Option Agreement) shall have occurred,
- (ii) the shareholders of the Company fail to approve the Merger at the Shareholders Meeting or any adjournment thereof and, immediately prior to such vote, there exists (x) a Takeover Proposal (other than by Parent or any Affiliate of Parent) or (y) an outstanding tender offer or exchange offer by any person (other than Parent or any Affiliate of Parent) for 15% or more of the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Company (any transaction described in the preceding clauses (x) or (y) being a "Third Party Transaction"), and the Company or its Affiliates consummates such Third Party Transaction within one year of the date of the Shareholders Meeting or any adjournment thereof (the "Meeting Date"), or
 - (iii) Parent terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 8.1(b)(i) and at the time of such termination there exists a Third Party Transaction, and the Company or its Affiliates consummates such Third Party Transaction within one year of such termination,

then in the case of any event described in the preceding clauses (i), (ii) or (iii) the Company shall pay to Parent an amount in cash equal to the Termination Fee (as defined below). If (A) the shareholders of the Company fail to approve the Merger at the Shareholders Meeting or any adjournment thereof and, immediately prior to such vote, there exists a Third Party Transaction, or (B) Parent terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 8.1(b)(i) and at the time of such termination there exists a Third Party Transaction, then within five business days of the Meeting Date or the date of such termination, as the case may be, the Company shall pay to Parent all of Parent's and Merger Sub's expenses incurred in connection herewith (the "Merger Expenses") up to a maximum amount of \$1,000,000 (the "Expense Cap"). If the Company subsequently pays the Termination Fee pursuant to clause (ii) or (iii) of this Section 8.2(b), such amount shall be offset and reduced by the amount of the Merger Expenses actually paid to Parent by the Company under this Section 8.2(b).

- (c) If (i) the Company's shareholders do not approve the Merger at the Shareholders Meeting or any adjournment thereof or (ii) Parent terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 8.1(b)(i) or 8.1(d), and, immediately prior to such vote or such termination, there exists no Third Party Transaction, then within five business days of the Meeting Date or the date of such termination, as the case may be, the Company shall pay to Parent an amount in cash equal to the Merger Expenses up to the Expense Cap.
- (d) Any payment of the Termination Fee (i) made pursuant to clause (i) of Section 8.2(b) shall be made within five business days of the occurrence of the events described therein or (ii) made pursuant to clause (ii) or (iii) of Section 8.2(b) shall be made on the date of consummation of the Third Party Transaction, in each case by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated in writing by Parent.
- (e) As used in this Agreement, the term Termination Fee means \$15,000,000 (subject to the provisions of the Company Option Agreement).

ARTICLE IX

MISCELLANEOUS AND GENERAL

- 9.1. Survival. This Article IX and the agreements of the Company, Parent and Merger Sub contained in Article IV and in Sections 6.6 (Taxation), 6.9 (Stock Exchange Listing and Delisting), 6.11 (Options and Benefits), 6.12 (Fees and Expenses) and 6.13 (Indemnification; Directors' and Officers' Insurance) shall survive the consummation of the Merger. This Article IX, the agreements of the Company, Parent and Merger Sub contained in Section 6.12 (Expenses), Section 8.2 (Effect of Termination and Abandonment) and the Confidentiality Agreements shall survive the termination of this Agreement. All other representations, warranties, covenants and agreements in this Agreement shall not survive the consummation of the Merger or the termination of this Agreement.
- 9.2. <u>Modification or Amendment</u>. Subject to the provisions of the applicable law and the rules of the NYSE, at any time prior to the Effective Time, the parties hereto may modify

or amend this Agreement, by written agreement executed and delivered by duly authorized officers of the respective parties.

- 9.3. Waiver of Conditions. The conditions to each of the parties' obligations to consummate the Merger are for the sole benefit of such party and may be waived by such party in whole or in part to the extent permitted by applicable law.
- 9.4. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each such counterpart being deemed to be an original instrument, and all such counterparts shall together constitute the same agreement.
- 9.5. GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE, WAIVER OF JURY TRIAL. THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE DEEMED TO BE MADE IN AND IN ALL RESPECTS SHALL BE INTERPRETED, CONSTRUED AND GOVERNED BY AND IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAW OF THE STATE OF DELAWARE WITHOUT REGARD TO THE CONFLICT OF LAW PRINCIPLES THEREOF, EXCEPT THAT MATTERS RELATING TO THE INTERNAL CORPORATE LAW OF THE COMPANY SHALL BE GOVERNED BY THE FBCA. Except as permitted by Section 9.13, the parties hereby irrevocably submit to the jurisdiction of the courts of the State of Delaware and the Federal courts of the United States of America located in the State of Delaware solely in respect of the interpretation and enforcement of the provisions of this Agreement and of the documents referred to in this Agreement, and in respect of the transactions contemplated hereby, and hereby waive, and agree not to assert, as a defense in any action, suit or proceeding for the interpretation or enforcement hereof or of any such document, that it is not subject thereto or that such action, suit or proceeding may not be brought or is not maintainable in said courts or that the venue thereof may not be appropriate or that this Agreement or any such document may not be enforced in or by such courts, and the parties hereto irrevocably agree that all claims with respect to such action or proceeding shall be heard and determined in such a Delaware State or Federal court. The parties hereby consent to and grant any such court jurisdiction over the person of such parties and over the subject matter of such dispute and agree that mailing of process or other papers in connection with any such action or proceeding in the manner provided in Section 9.6 or in such other manner as may be permitted by law shall be valid and sufficient service thereof.

EACH PARTY ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT ANY CONTROVERSY WHICH MAY ARISE UNDER THIS AGREEMENT IS LIKELY TO INVOLVE COMPLICATED AND DIFFICULT ISSUES, AND THEREFORE EACH SUCH PARTY HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES ANY RIGHT SUCH PARTY MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT, OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT. EACH PARTY CERTIFIES AND ACKNOWLEDGES THAT (i) NO REPRESENTATIVE, AGENT OR ATTORNEY OF ANY OTHER PARTY HAS REPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OR OTHERWISE, THAT SUCH OTHER PARTY WOULD NOT, IN THE EVENT OF LITIGATION, SEEK TO ENFORCE THE FOREGOING WAIVER, (ii) EACH PARTY UNDERSTANDS AND HAS CONSIDERED THE IMPLICATIONS OF THIS WAIVER, (iii) EACH PARTY HAS

BEEN INDUCED TO ENTER INTO THIS AGREEMENT BY, AMONG OTHER THINGS, THE MUTUAL WAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS IN THIS SECTION 9.5.

9.6. Notices. Any notice, request, instruction or other document to be given hereunder by any party to the others shall be in writing and delivered personally or sent by overnight courier or by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, or by facsimile:

if to Parent or Merger Sub:

Kimberly-Clark Corporation 351 Phelps Drive Irving, Texas 75038

Attention: Senior Vice President - Law and Government Affairs

Facsimile: 972-281-1578

with a copy to:

Sidley & Austin
Bank One Plaza
10 South Dearborn Street
Chicago, Illinois 60603
Attention: Dennis V. Osimitz
Facsimile: (312) 853-7036

if to the Company:

Safeskin Corporation 12671 High Bluff Drive San Diego, California 92130

Attention: General Counsel Facsimile: 858-350-6974

with a copy to:

Morgan, Lewis & Bockius LLP 101 Park Avenue New York, New York 10178 Attention: Howard L. Shecter Facsimile: (212) 309-7044

or to such other persons or addresses as may be designated in writing by the party to receive such notice as provided above.

- 9.7. Entire Agreement, No Other Representations. This Agreement (including any exhibits hereto), the Company Option Agreement, the Company Disclosure Letter, the Parent Disclosure Letter, the Company Stockholder Agreements, the Executive Agreements and the Confidentiality Agreements constitute the entire agreement, and supersede all other prior agreements, understandings, representations and warranties both written and oral, among the parties, with respect to the subject matter hereof. EACH PARTY HERETO AGREES THAT. EXCEPT FOR THE REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES CONTAINED IN THIS AGREEMENT, NEITHER PARENT AND MERGER SUB NOR THE COMPANY MAKES ANY OTHER REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES, AND EACH HEREBY DISCLAIMS ANY OTHER REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES MADE BY ITSELF OR ANY OF ITS OFFICERS, DIRECTORS, EMPLOYEES, AGENTS, FINANCIAL AND LEGAL ADVISORS OR OTHER REPRESENTATIVES, WITH RESPECT TO THE EXECUTION AND DELIVERY OF THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY, NOTWITHSTANDING THE DELIVERY OR DISCLOSURE TO THE OTHER OR THE OTHER'S REPRESENTATIVES OF ANY DOCUMENTATION OR OTHER INFORMATION WITH RESPECT TO ANY ONE OR MORE OF THE FOREGOING.
- 9.8. No Third Party Beneficiaries. Except as provided in Section 6.13 (Indemnification; Directors' and Officers' Insurance), this Agreement is not intended to confer upon any Person other than the parties hereto any rights or remedies hereunder.
- 9.9. Obligations of Parent and of the Company. Whenever this Agreement requires a Subsidiary of Parent to take any action, such requirement shall be deemed to constitute an undertaking on the part of Parent to cause such Subsidiary to take such action. Whenever this Agreement requires a Subsidiary of the Company to take any action, such requirement shall be deemed to constitute an undertaking on the part of the Company to cause such Subsidiary to take such action and, after the Effective Time, on the part of the Surviving Corporation to cause such Subsidiary to take such action.
- 9.10. Severability. The provisions of this Agreement shall be deemed severable and the invalidity or unenforceability of any provision shall not affect the validity or enforceability or the other provisions hereof. If any provision of this Agreement, or the application thereof to any Person or any circumstance, is invalid or unenforceable, (a) a suitable and equitable provision shall be substituted therefor in order to carry out, so far as may be valid and enforceable, the intent and purpose of such invalid or unenforceable provision and (b) the remainder of this Agreement and the application of such provision to other Persons or circumstances shall not be affected by such invalidity or unenforceability, nor shall such invalidity or unenforceability affect the validity or enforceability of such provision, or the application thereof, in any other jurisdiction.
- 9.11. Interpretation. The table of contents and headings herein are for convenience of reference only, do not constitute part of this Agreement and shall not be deemed to limit or otherwise affect any of the provisions hereof Where a reference in this Agreement is made to a Section or Exhibit, such reference shall be to a Section of or Exhibit to this Agreement unless otherwise indicated. Whenever the words "include," "includes" or "including" are used in this Agreement, they shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation."

-46-

- 9.12. Assignment. This Agreement shall not be assignable by operation of law or otherwise; provided, however, that Parent may designate, by written notice to the Company, another wholly-owned direct Subsidiary to be a Constituent Corporation in lieu of Merger Sub, in which event all references herein to Merger Sub shall be deemed references to such other Subsidiary, except that all representations and warranties made herein with respect to Merger Sub as of the date of this Agreement shall be deemed representations and warranties made with respect to such other Subsidiary as of the date of such designation.
- 9.13. Specific Performance. The parties hereto agree that irreparable damage would occur in the event that any of the terms or provisions of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with their specific wording or were otherwise breached. It is accordingly agreed that each of the parties hereto shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions hereof in any court of the United States of America or any state having jurisdiction, such remedy being in addition to any other remedy to which any party may be entitled at law or in equity.
- 9.14. Projections and Forward-Looking Information. Certain statements (i) contained in the Company Reports or in materials made available by the Company to Parent or in statements made by the Company to Parent in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or (ii) contained in the Parent Reports or in materials made available by Parent to the Company or in statements made by Parent to the Company in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement may contain projections or other forward-looking information which indicate the Company's or the Parent's (as the case may be) current expectations or forecasts of future events. Such statements may often be identified by terms such as "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "could," "possible," "plan," "project," "will," "forecast" and similar words or expressions. Such forward-looking information inherently involves a variety of risks and uncertainties, known and unknown, and may be affected by inaccurate assumptions and numerous other factors, including risks not identified in any discussion of risk factors contained in the Company Reports or the Parent Reports. Actual results may vary materially. With respect to all such projections and other forward-looking information and data, it is acknowledged and agreed by the parties that none of the parties hereto is making any representation or warranty with respect to the fulfillment of any such projection or forwardlooking information and data.

-47-

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the duly authorized officers of the parties hereto as of the date first written above.

SAFESKIN CORPORATION	· · · · · · . · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
By: Richard Juffe Name: RICHARDANAFFE Title: CHAIRMAN	•
KIMBERLY-CLARK CORPORATION	
By: Name: Title:	•
BROOKS ACQUISITION CORP.	
By:Name:	-
Title:	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the duly authorized officers of the parties hereto as of the date first written above.

Ву:				
Name:	 •	•	7	
Title:		_	.14 - 4	
_	 	-	, v-	

KIMBERLY-CLARK CORPORATION

Name: Robert E. Abernathy

Title: Group President

SAFESKIN CORPORATION

Global Health Care/Nonwovens

BROOKS ACQUISITION CORP.

Name: Robert E. Abernathy

Title: Vice President

EXHIBIT B

ARTICLES OF AMENDMENT TO THE AMENDED AND RESTATED ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION OF SAFESKIN CORPORATION, a Florida corporation

The amendments or changes in the Articles of Incorporation of SAFESKIN CORPORATION, the surviving corporation, as are to be effected by the merger are as follows:

(i) Article FOURTH of the Certificate of Incorporation shall be amended to read in its entirety as follows:

Principal Office and Mailing Address

The principal office and the mailing address of the corporation shall be:

CT Corporation System

1200 South Pine Island Road
Plantation, Florida 33324

The board of directors of the corporation, or an officer of the corporation acting under the authority of the board of directors, is authorized to change the principal office or the mailing address of the corporation from time to time without amendment to these Articles of Incorporation.

(ii) Article FIFTH of the Certificate of Incorporation shall be amended to read in its entirety as follows:

Authorized Shares

- (1) <u>Authorized Capital Stock</u>. The aggregate number of shares that the corporation shall have the authority to issue is 1,000 shares of Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share ("Common Stock").
- (2) <u>No Preemptive Rights</u>. No shareholders of the corporation shall have any preemptive or preferential right to subscribe to or purchase any shares of Common Stock of this corporation, whether now or hereafter authorized, or any obligations convertible into shares of Common Stock, all preemptive and preferential rights being expressly denied.

(iii) Article SIXTH of the Certificate of Incorporation shall be amended to read in its entirety as follows:

Action by Shareholders without a Meeting

Any action to be taken at an annual or special meeting of shareholders may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice, and without a vote if the action is taken by the holders of the outstanding stock entitled to vote thereon having not less than the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted. In order to be effective the action must be evidenced by one or more written consents describing the action taken, dated and signed by approving shareholders having the requisite number of votes entitled to vote thereon, and delivered to the corporation by delivery to its principal office in Florida, its principal place of business, the corporate secretary, or another officer or agent of the corporation having custody of the book in which proceedings of shareholder meetings are recorded. No written consent shall be effective to take the corporate action referred to therein unless, within 50 days of the date of the earliest dated consent delivered in the manner required, written consents signed by the number of holders required to take action are delivered to the corporation.

(iv) Article SEVENTH of the Certificate of Incorporation shall be amended to read in its entirety as follows:

Board of Directors

- (1) <u>Number</u>. The number of directors shall be as provided in the bylaws.
- (2) <u>Liability</u>. To the fullest extent permitted by Section 607.0831 of the Florida Business Corporation Act, as amended from time to time, a director of the corporation shall not be liable to the corporation or its shareholders for monetary damages for breach of his or her duties as a director. No amendment to or repeal of this Article shall apply or have any effect on the liability or alleged liability of any director of the corporation for or with respect to any act or omission of such director occurring prior to such amendment or repeal.
- (v) Article EIGHTH of the Certificate of Incorporation shall be amended to read in its entirety as follows:

Indemnification

The corporation shall indemnify every person who is or was a director of the corporation to the fullest extent permitted by law, including, without limitation, to the fullest extent hereinafter provided. Any repeal or modification of the provisions of this Article VIII shall not adversely effect any right or protection hereunder of any person in respect of any act or omission occurring prior to the time of such repeal or modification.

- The corporation shall indemnify any person who was or is a party (1)to any proceeding (other than an action by, or in the right of, the corporation), by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against liability incurred in connection with such proceeding, including any appeal thereof, if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. The termination of any proceeding by judgment, order, settlement or conviction or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which he reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the corporation or, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful.
- The corporation shall indemnify any person, who was or is a party to any proceeding by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses and amounts paid in settlement not exceeding, in the judgment of the board of directors, the estimated expense of litigating the proceeding to conclusion, actually and reasonably incurred in connection with the defense or settlement of such proceeding, including any appeal thereof. Such indemnification shall be authorized if such person acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the corporation, except that no indemnification shall be made under this subsection in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable unless, and only to the extent that, the court in which such proceeding was brought, or any other court of competent jurisdiction, shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which such court shall deem proper.

(3) To the extent that a director, officer, employee or agent of a corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any proceeding referred to in subsection (1) or subsection (2), or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, he shall be indemnified against expenses actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection therewith.

The Articles of Incorporation of SAFESKIN CORPORATION are amended and restated to read as follows:

AMENDED AND RESTATED ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION

of

SAFESKIN CORPORATION

ARTICLE I

Name

The name of the corporation is:

Safeskin Corporation

ARTICLE II

Duration

The duration of the corporation will be perpetual.

ARTICLE III

Purpose

The corporation is organized for all lawful purposes which a corporation may have under the Florida Business Corporation Act.

ARTICLE IV

Principal Office and Mailing Address

The principal office and the mailing address of the corporation shall be:

CT Corporation System

1200 South Pine Island Road
Plantation, Florida 33324

The board of directors of the corporation, or an officer of the corporation acting under the authority of the board of directors, is authorized to change the principal office or the mailing address of the corporation from time to time without amendment to these Articles of Incorporation.

ARTICLE V

Authorized Shares

- (1) <u>Authorized Capital Stock.</u> The aggregate number of shares that the corporation shall have the authority to issue is 1,000 shares of Common Stock, par value \$.01 per share ("Common Stock").
- (2) <u>No Preemptive Rights</u>. No shareholders of the corporation shall have any preemptive or preferential right to subscribe to or purchase any shares of Common Stock of this corporation, whether now or hereafter authorized, or any obligations convertible into shares of Common Stock, all preemptive and preferential rights being expressly denied.

ARTICLE VI

Action by Shareholders without a Meeting

Any action to be taken at an annual or special meeting of shareholders may be taken without a meeting, without prior notice, and without a vote if the action is taken by the holders of the outstanding stock entitled to vote thereon having not less than the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted. In order to be effective the action must be evidenced by one or more written consents describing the action taken, dated and signed by approving shareholders having the requisite number of votes entitled to vote thereon, and delivered to the corporation by delivery to its principal office in Florida, its principal place of business, the corporate secretary, or another officer or agent of the corporation having custody of the book in which proceedings of shareholder meetings are recorded. No written consent shall be effective to take the corporate action referred to therein unless, within 50 days of the date of the earliest dated consent delivered in the manner required, written consents signed by the number of holders required to take action are delivered to the corporation.

ARTICLE VII

Board of Directors

- (1) <u>Number</u>. The number of directors shall be as provided in the bylaws.
- (2) <u>Liability</u>. To the fullest extent permitted by Section 607.0831 of the Florida Business Corporation Act, as amended from time to time, a director of the corporation shall not be liable to the corporation or its shareholders for monetary damages for breach of his or her duties as a director. No amendment to or repeal of this Article shall apply or have any effect on the liability or alleged liability of any director of the corporation for or with respect to any act or omission of such director occurring prior to such amendment or repeal.

ARTICLE VIII

Indemnification

The corporation shall indemnify every person who is or was a director of the corporation to the fullest extent permitted by law, including, without limitation, to the fullest extent hereinafter provided. Any repeal or modification of the provisions of this Article VIII shall not adversely effect any right or protection hereunder of any person in respect of any act or omission occurring prior to the time of such repeal or modification.

- (1) The corporation shall indemnify any person who was or is a party to any proceeding (other than an action by, or in the right of, the corporation), by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against liability incurred in connection with such proceeding, including any appeal thereof, if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. The termination of any proceeding by judgment, order, settlement or conviction or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which he reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the corporation or, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful.
- (2) The corporation shall indemnify any person, who was or is a party to any proceeding by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses and amounts paid in settlement not exceeding, in the judgment of the board of directors, the estimated expense of litigating the proceeding to conclusion, actually and reasonably incurred in connection with the defense or settlement of such proceeding, including any appeal thereof. Such

indemnification shall be authorized if such person acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in, or not opposed to, the best interests of the corporation, except that no indemnification shall be made under this subsection in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable unless, and only to the extent that, the court in which such proceeding was brought, or any other court of competent jurisdiction, shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which such court shall deem proper.

(3) To the extent that a director, officer, employee or agent of a corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any proceeding referred to in subsection (1) or subsection (2), or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, he shall be indemnified against expenses actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection therewith.